# A comparative study of male–male relationships in chimpanzees (*Pan troglodytes*) and bonobos (*P. paniscus*)

Shohei Shibata

2023

#### Abstract

The aim of this research was to evaluate the similarities and differences in male-male relationships between chimpanzees and bonobos from the perspective of avoiding the disadvantages caused by male aggression. Exploring the factors shaping the differences in male aggression and the grouping patterns between the two species may provide cues for understanding the evolution of male-philopatric societies. The following studies were conducted by observing wild chimpanzees in Kalinzu Forest Reserve, Uganda, and wild bonobos in the Luo Scientific Reserve, Democratic Republic of the Congo.

First, the relationship between male dominance rank and party participation in chimpanzees at Kalinzu was studied. The results suggest that low-ranking males frequently range alone to avoid aggression from other males unless they attend parties to seek mating opportunities. The fission–fusion dynamics offer alternative tactics for low-ranking males to mitigate the costs of these disadvantages when competing for survival and reproduction against other adult males.

Second, the party attendance and aggressive interactions among male bonobos in Wamba and male chimpanzees in Kalinzu were studied. The tendencies of party attendance were similar between chimpanzee males in the presence of females showing maximum sexual swellings and bonobos. This might be because bonobos constantly have multiple receptive females in the party and the receptive females might influence the party attendance of males in both species. Comparison of the results suggest that there is a substantial influence from maternal support on the large differences in the characteristics of aggressive interactions between the two species. Although the frequencies of aggression were similar between the two species, severe aggression such as aggressive physical contact was not observed in bonobos. In bonobos, females sometimes participated in polyadic aggression as aggressors in chimpanzees. Among bonobo males, most aggression occurred between the sons of the two highest-ranking females. In bonobos, alpha male status is strongly affected by the dominance status of mothers and their support. This might be due to the long-lasting and close mother– son relationship and the high dominance status of the females.

This study has shown that the difference in male-male relationships between chimpanzees and bonobos may be strongly affected by the difference in the importance of maternal support on male competition. Among chimpanzees, what matters in the male competition over mating success is the strength of the males themselves and their cooperation with other males. In contrast, these factors seem to have little effect on the mating competition among male bonobos when there is strong maternal support. Although male chimpanzees need to manage the risk of intense aggression, most males can have opportunities to succeed in mating competitions. There is a low risk of aggression in bonobo males, although only a handful of males can succeed in the mating competitions.

### **Table of Contents**

### CHAPTER 1: GENERAL INTRODUCTION

1.	Fission-fusion dynamics: An adaptive strategy for coping with ecological constraints9
2.	Male aggression: Another factor likely related to fission-fusion dynamics in chimpanzee11
3.	Fission-fusion dynamics and male aggression in bonobos12
4.	Thesis aim and outline

# CHAPTER 2: ADAPTIVE PARTY CHOICE OF LOW-RANKING MALES IN FISSION–FUSION DYNAMICS OF CHIMPANZEES IN KALINZU

## FOREST RESERVE, UGANDA

1.	Abstract1	6
2.	ntroduction1	17
3.	Methods	
	3.1. Study site and subjects1	.9
	3.2. Data collection	20
	3.3. Statistical analyses2	2
4.	Results	
	4.1. Male attendance at parties	5

	4.2. Frequency of receiving aggression	26
5.	Discussion	26
6.	Conclusion	32

# CHAPTER 3: INTERMALE RELATIONSHIPS IN WILD BONOBOS AT WAMBA

1.	Abstr	act
2.	Introd	duction43
3.	Meth	ods
	3.1.	Study site and subjects47
	3.2.	Data collection
	3.3.	Statistical analyses
4.	Resul	lts
	4.1.	Grouping patterns of male bonobos at Wamba compared with chimpanzees at
		Kalinzu
	4.2.	Intragroup aggressive interactions among male bonobos at Wamba54
	4.3.	Comparison of the frequency of aggressive interactions between chimpanzees and bonobos
5.	Discu	ission

6.	Conclusion	6
6.	Conclusion	

## CHAPTER 4: GENERAL DISCUSSION

1.	Summary of results74
2.	The strong influence of females on male–male competition in bonobos75
3.	The form of male competition and risk management in chimpanzees and bonobos76
4.	Conclusion and further perspective78
RE	FERENCES

# **Tables and Figures**

Table 2-1: Study subjects, dominance rank, birth year, age category, and the number of observation
hour units (OHU) used for the analyses
Table 2-2: Results of GLMM analysis with males' tendency of ranging alone compared with attending
parties as the dependent variable
Table 2-3: Results of GLMM analysis with the number of males in the party that the focal male
attended as the dependent variable
Table 2-4: Results of GLMM analysis with the number of males in the party that the focal male
attended in the absence of females with MS as the dependent variable
Table 2-5: Results of GLMM analysis with the number of males in the party that the focal male
attended in the presence of females with MS as the dependent variable
Table 2-6: Results of GLMM analysis with the number of aggression that males received as the
dependent variable
Table 3-1: Subject males, dominance rank, birth year, and the number of observation hour units (OHU)
of bonobos of the E1 group
Table 3-2: Subject males, dominance rank, birth year, and the number of observation hour units (OHU)
of Chimpanzees of the M group69

Table 3-3: Aggressive interaction matrix with numbers of aggression expressed and received among
11 bonobos of the E1 group70
Table 3-4: Type and frequency of aggressive interactions in bonobos of the E1 group and chimpanzees
of the M group71
Table 3-5: The results of the Bonferroni-corrected post hoc tests

#### Figures

#### Acknowledgments

This study was conducted under the supervision of Dr. Takeshi Furuichi and Dr. Chie Hashimoto. I am grateful for their consistent support and advice, and for giving me the opportunities to conduct fieldwork at Kalinzu and Wamba. I gratefully thank all the workers at Kalinzu and Wamba for their help. This study would not have been conducted without their support. Also, I would like to thank the National Forestry Authority of Uganda and the Uganda National Council for Science and Technology, and the Ministry of Scientific Research of the DRC. For their permission to conduct research on chimpanzees at Kalinzu Forest Reserve and bonobos at Luo Scientific Reserve.

I appreciate Dr. H. Ihobe, Dr. K. Hosaka, and Dr. S. Yamamoto for their helpful suggestions and comments on my manuscript, and all members of the Ecology and Social Behavior seminar at the Inuyama campus, Wildlife Research Center, who commented on my presentations. I sincerely thank Dr. H. Takemoto, Dr. D. Shimizu, Dr. S. Ishizuka, Dr. T. Sakamaki, Dr. N. Tokuyama, Dr. K. Toda, Dr. A. Toyoda, Dr. D. Kimura, Dr. N. Matsuura, Dr. R. Yamaguchi, Dr. A. Yokotsuka, Mr. A. Toge, Mr. T. Yokoyama, Ms. ML. Poiret, Ms. N. Yano, Mr. K. Kimura, Mr. T. Asai, Mr. K. Fumimoto, and Mr. T. Nasu for their advice, discussion, and encouragement.

This research was financially supported by the Leading Program in Primatology and Wildlife Science of Kyoto University, the Japan Society for the Promotion of Science (JSPS) Grantin-Aid for JSPS Fellows, and JSPS Grants-in-aid for Scientific Research.

#### **Chapter 1**

#### **General introduction**

#### 1. Fission-fusion dynamics: An adaptive strategy for coping with ecological constraints

Group living confers both benefits and costs to animals. Members of a group can gain increased feeding efficiency (Krebs et al. 2012), mating opportunities (Caraco and Wolf 1975; Krebs et al. 2012), and protection from predation risk (Dunbar 1988; Vinet and Zhedanov 2011). However, group members are exposed to intragroup competition over resources (Trivers 1985; Mann et al. 2000; Krause and Ruxton 2002) and aggressions from other individuals (Fawcett and Muhumuza 2000; Watts 2004; Kaburu et al. 2013; Lowe et al. 2019). Therefore, individuals need to manage the costs of group living to maintain and maximize its benefits.

As an adaptive strategy for maintaining group living under ecological constraints, various mammalian species, including dolphins, elephants, giraffes, hyenas, and primate species, exhibit fission–fusion dynamics (FFD), which alters the size of subgroups by splitting and merging (Wittemyer et al. 2005; Lehmann et al. 2007; Smith et al. 2008; Parra et al. 2011; Carter et al. 2013; Aguilar-Melo et al. 2018). FFD facilitate the adaptive adjustment of subgroup size to reduce feeding competition and improve foraging efficiency (Kummer 1971; Aureli and Schaffner 2007; Vinet and Zhedanov 2011; Holekamp et al. 2012). Among primates, chimpanzees (*Pan troglodytes*) are

characterized by a high degree of FFD, wherein members of the same group form temporary subgroups known as "parties," which vary in both size and composition (Nishida 1968; Sugiyama 1968; Goodall 1986; Nishida et al. 1990; Boesch and Boesch-Achermann 2000). The membership of the party changes several times within a day, although this tendency differs between the sexes. Females are less gregarious than males and spend a substantial amount of time alone compared to males (Nishida 1968; Wrangham et al. 1992). Research on the FFD of chimpanzees has identified several factors that drive individuals to gather into relatively large parties, such as the risk of predation, proximity of neighboring groups, the presence of receptive females (Boesch 1991; Sakura 1994; Matsumoto-Oda et al. 1998; Hashimoto et al. 2001; Lehmann and Boesch 2004), and ecological factors such as fruit abundance and distribution that constrain maximum party size (Doran 1997; Matsumoto-Oda et al. 1998; Newton-Fisher et al. 2000; Basabose 2004). However, few research efforts have been made on the decision-making factors that determine when individuals join or leave a party alone in the FFD.

Bonobos are another species of the genus *Pan* that also exhibit FFD. However, bonobos split up into parties less frequently, and most of the group members range together and form a large, stable, mixed-sex party (Furuichi 2009). Bonobos females gather and stay at the center of the party, while the males remain peripheral (Kuroda 1979; Kano 1982; White 1988; Furuichi 1989).

#### 2. Male aggression: Another factor likely related to FFD in chimpanzees

Chimpanzees are also known for highly hostile intergroup relationships, and males of the same group show many cooperative behaviors. Males often engage in cooperative boundary patrol, and attack and sometimes kill males from different groups (Goodall 1986; Muller and Mitani 2005; Langergraber et al. 2017). Such coalitionary attacks on other groups may result in the expansion of their territories and increased access to food resources and females (Goodall 1986; Wrangham 1999; Mitani et al. 2010; Nishida 2012).

In addition to the intergroup competition, male chimpanzees compete to achieve alpha status within a group and sometimes form coalitions with other group members (de Waal 1982; Nishida 1983; Nishida and Hosaka 1996; Mitani 2009). Coalitionary attacks within a group also sometimes cause the death of individuals (Fawcett and Muhumuza 2000; Watts 2004; Williams et al. 2008). In such a society, management of the risk of being attacked by other males is expected to be highly important. Various greetings such as pant grunts and handshakes are observed when subordinate individuals approach dominant ones (Noë et al. 1980; de Waal 1989; Nishida et al. 1999). Reconciliation in which the males involved in aggressive interactions groom each other after some time and consolation in which a third party comforts an individual who has been defeated or injured are also common when aggressive interactions occur (de Waal and van Roosmalen 1979; de Waal 1989; Wittig and Boesch 2005). In addition to such behaviors for mitigating social tension, the decision on whether to join a party with other males may also be important for avoiding aggression. Social tension might prevent individuals from gathering because they show intense intragroup aggression. The pant grunt is frequently seen when individuals that have been separated into different parties join one party (Noë et al. 1980). Especially for low-ranking males, when social tension among party members increases, leaving the party gives them some time to reduce the risk of being attacked. To explore this hypothesis, it is necessary to investigate association patterns of males of different dominance ranks.

#### 3. Fission-fusion dynamics and male aggression in bonobos

Another species of the genus *Pan*, bonobos (*P. paniscus*) are evolutionarily closely related to chimpanzees, and they share many socio-ecological characteristics. Both species have stable multimale/multi-female social groups and male-philopatric societies, in which females disperse from their natal group around sexual maturity, whereas males remain in their natal group for life (Gerloff et al. 1999; Hashimoto et al. 2008; Ishizuka et al. 2019).

Although bonobos also exhibit FFD, the degree of FFD is different from that of chimpanzees. Bonobos split up into parties less frequently, and most of the group members range in the same area and form a large, stable, mixed-sex party (Furuichi 2009). Among bonobos, females gather and stay at the center of the party, while males remain peripheral (Kuroda 1979; Kano 1982; White 1988; Furuichi 1989). However, grooming interactions are most frequent in male–male dyads if mother–son dyads are excluded, and bonobo males also showed high attendance rates at these parties (Ihobe 1992; Furuichi and Ihobe 1994). If chimpanzees avoid male aggression by making decisions on whether to participate in parties under a high degree of FFD, it raises the question of how bonobo males avoid aggression in a large party.

Among bonobos, male aggression is also largely different from chimpanzees. Behaviors such as coalitionary aggression against other males in the group, coalitions among males during intergroup encounters, male cooperation for boundary patrol, or raiding the territories of other groups are seldom observed or are observed in the context of less aggression (Idani 1990; Kano 1992; Sakamaki et al. 2018; Tokuyama et al. 2019). The difference in male aggression between the two species has been explained by prolonged receptive periods in female bonobos, reducing sexual competition among males (Furuichi 2011). Bonobo females show receptivity from an early stage of postpartum infertility (Kano 1992; Hashimoto et al. 2022). This means that the proportion of females in their receptive period is higher in bonobos than in chimpanzees. Given that there are many receptive females in the group at the same time, mating competition among males is necessarily reduced (Furuichi 1992; Furuichi and Hashimoto 2002). The agonistic interactions among males over estrous females and interruptions of copulations in bonobos are less frequent than in chimpanzees (Furuichi 1989; Kano 1992; Furuichi and Ihobe 1994).

Therefore, low male aggression might allow male bonobos to remain in a large party. However, low-ranking males may potentially stay peripheral to these parties to avoid aggression from other males. To understand the avoidance of male aggression in bonobos, it is necessary to compare the male–male relationships including aggressive behaviors, the way to gain high dominance rank, and forms of reproductive competition between chimpanzees and bonobos. We may see mechanisms of aggression and its avoidance in bonobos that are different from chimpanzees.

#### 4. Thesis aim and outline

The aim of this thesis was to evaluate the similarities and differences in male-male relationships between chimpanzees and bonobos from the perspective of the avoidance of disadvantages caused by male aggression.

In Chapter 2, I investigated the relationship between party attendance and the dominance rank of male chimpanzees at Kalinzu Forest Reserve, Uganda. I first examined whether the dominance rank of males affects their party attendance behavior. I then identified the individuals in the group who received the most aggression. In this chapter, I discussed an alternative tactic that FFD offer lowranking males in a chimpanzee society in which males show intense intragroup aggression.

In Chapter 3, I investigated party attendance and aggressive interactions among male bonobos in Wamba, Democratic Republic of the Congo (DR Congo), and male chimpanzees in Kalinzu, using the same observation method. Among bonobos, prolonged receptivity in postpartum infertility and the high status of females have been reported to affect intermale relationships (Furuichi 2011). To investigate the effect of those factors on party attendance and the frequency of aggressive interactions, I compared the observation data between bonobos and chimpanzees.

In Chapter 4, I discussed how the forms of male competition and the risks caused by male aggression are different for chimpanzees and bonobos and examined how males interact with other males for mating success. This study elucidates the flexibility of male–male relationships in the two primate species that have multi-male/multi-female male-philopatric societies, and the factors related to differences in male behaviors.

#### Chapter 2

Adaptive party choice of low-ranking males in fission-fusion dynamics of chimpanzees in Kalinzu Forest Reserve, Uganda

#### 1. Abstract

Several studies have examined factors that regulate fission-fusion dynamics (FFD) in chimpanzee communities, such as receptive females, predation risks, and food availability. However, the effects of these factors vary between populations. In this study, I conducted focal animal observations of adult males in the M group in Kalinzu to examine the influence of male dominance rank, aggression from other males, the presence of females exhibiting maximum sexual swelling (MS), and fruit abundance on male tendencies of party attendance. We found that low-ranking males spent more time alone than other males when females with MS were absent. In contrast, when females with MS were present, males of all ranks showed similar tendencies of party attendance. I also found that the aggressive interactions increased with the number of males irrespective of the presence or absence of females with MS, and low-ranking males received more aggression than higher-ranking males. These results suggest that low-ranking males frequently ranged alone to avoid aggression from other males unless they attended parties to seek mating opportunities. I conclude that low-ranking males have alternative tactics to balance the costs and benefits incurred or gained when attending parties.

#### 2. Introduction

Various mammalian species, including dolphins, elephants, giraffes, hyenas, and some primate species, exhibit fission-fusion dynamics (FFD), which alters the size of subgroups by splitting and merging (Wittemyer et al. 2005; Lehmann et al. 2007; Smith et al. 2008; Parra et al. 2011; Carter et al. 2013; Aguilar-Melo et al. 2018). FFD allow the adaptive adjustment of subgroup size to reduce feeding competition and improve foraging efficiency (Kummer 1971; van Schaik and van Hooff 1983; Aureli et al. 2008; Holekamp et al. 2012). Among primates, chimpanzees (*Pan troglodytes*) have been particularly studied as a species that exhibits a high degree of FFD, wherein members of the same group form temporary subgroups (parties) that vary in both size and composition (Nishida 1968; Boesch and Boesch-Achermann 2000).

Research on the FFD of chimpanzees has revealed several factors that drive individuals to gather into relatively large parties, such as the risk of predation, proximity of neighboring groups, and presence of receptive females (Boesch 1991; Sakura 1994; Matsumoto-Oda et al. 1998; Hashimoto et al. 2001; Lehmann and Boesch 2004). In contrast, research on factors that constrain maximum party sizes has mainly focused on ecological factors, such as fruit abundance and distribution (Doran 1997; Matsumoto-Oda et al. 1998; Newton-Fisher et al. 2000; Basabose 2004). However, the effects of these factors on FFD vary among populations. Chimpanzees have also shown flexibility in party size at study sites where fruit abundance varies relatively little and does not seem to constrain maximum party

size (Newton-Fisher et al. 2000; Hashimoto et al. 2001, 2003).

In addition to the factors that form FFD, potential options in party participation based on the costs and benefits that the FFD might offer to the individuals should be investigated to improve the understanding of their social structure. Chimpanzees are also known to exhibit intense intragroup aggression (Watts 2004; Williams et al. 2008), and social tensions might prevent individuals from gathering. In fact, several studies have suggested that female chimpanzees with young infants face potential costs from male infanticide and that this influences their decision about participating in parties (Otali and Gilchrist 2006; Nishie and Nakamura 2018; Lowe et al. 2019). Similarly, especially for low-ranking males, leaving a party during increased social tension among party members could be an adaptive strategy, as chimpanzees display linear dominance hierarchies, and low-ranking males are often subjected to aggression (Watts 2004). However, the effect of male aggression on the party attendance of low-ranking males has received limited research attention. Investigating the potential role of the FFD is essential for understanding the mechanisms shaping their social systems. In this study, I hypothesized that the FFD may offer alternative tactics for low-ranking males to mitigate costs caused by disadvantages when competing for survival and reproduction against other adult males. I made the following three predictions from this hypothesis: (1) low-ranking males range alone or in small parties more frequently than higher-ranking males, (2) when there are no receptive females in the group, low-ranking males spend more time ranging alone than when there are receptive females in the group, and (3) low-ranking males attract more aggression such as intimidations or aggressive displays from other males when attending larger parties. To examine these predictions, I evaluated the effect of male dominance rank, party size, and the presence of receptive females on the party attendance of males and the frequency of received aggression within the parties. I also investigated the effect of fruit abundance to ensure that we accurately assessed the effect of social factors on the party attendance of chimpanzees.

#### 3. Methods

#### 3.1. Study Site and Subjects

In the study, field assistants and I observed wild chimpanzees of the M group in the Kalinzu Central Forest Reserve, Uganda, where long-term research has been conducted since 1992 (Hashimoto 1995; Hashimoto and Furuichi 2006). During this study, the group consisted of approximately 100 individuals, including 15 adult males aged over 15 years (Goodall 1986), 29 adult females, a few subadult males and females, and many juveniles and infants. All individuals of the M group were identified and habituated by the beginning of the study period. The study subjects consisted of 10 adult males. The rest five males were too shy to be continuously followed. The individual names, dominance ranks, estimated birth years, and age classes, defined in line with Goodall (1986), of each adult male are shown in Table 2-1. The dominance rank of males was calculated using David's score (David 1987) based on dyadic aggressive and submissive interactions, and the individuals were divided into one of the following three categories: high ranking (1–4), middle ranking (5–7), and low ranking (8–10) (Table 2-1).

#### 3.2. Data Collection

The chimpanzees of the M group were followed by author SS and field assistants from February 3 to April 18, from June 23 to September 1, 2018, and from March 11 to May 24, 2019. We employed the focal sampling method (Altmann 1974), in which a focal animal was followed for as long as possible every day from 7:10 am. We followed the first male we found in the morning unless we had followed that individual on the previous day. When we lost sight of the focal individual, we continued focal observation if the individual was found again within 30 min. However, if we could not find the individual after 30 min, we stopped the focal observation for that day. During the focal following, we recorded the composition of the party to which the focal animal belonged every 60 min using the 1 h party method (Hashimoto et al. 2001; Mulavwa et al. 2008; Tokuyama and Furuichi 2017). We recorded the individuals within visible range at the beginning of each hour and added new individuals that joined the party as they were observed until the end of the observation hour. Each hour-long observation was included in the analyses as a unit and described here as one observation hour unit (OHU) when the focal animal was successfully followed for more than 30 min within the hour of observation. I recorded all observable intragroup aggression, social interactions, and events, including hunting and copulation, in each OHU using ad libitum sampling (see Hashimoto et al. 2001 for more details). In order to exclude the possibility of overestimating the data on behaviors that were easy to observe, I excluded all observation data for days with less than three OHUs.

#### 3.2.1. Definition of the presence of females with maximum swelling

Previous studies showed that male interest in females increases toward the end of the maximum swelling phase (Tutin and McGinnis 1981; Hasegawa 1990), and the probability of ovulation is the highest during that period (Deschner et al. 2003). The swelling status of the sexual skin of each female in each party was recorded as one of the following two categories: non-swelling and maximum swelling (herein after MS) (Hashimoto and Furuichi 2006). Because the presence of females with MS could affect both male decisions to join or leave parties and male aggression rates, I defined all OHU on days when we observed females with MS at least once as "OHU under the presence of females with MS".

#### 3.2.2. Fruit abundance

I obtained data on fruit abundance from 12 parallel line transects, which were built 500 m apart and with a total length of 108 km. Twice a month, with intervals of approximately 15 days, a

field assistant counted the number of clusters of newly fallen mature fruits that were found within 1 m on either side of each transect line. We calculated the fruit abundance index (FAI) for each census period by dividing the total number of clusters by the total length of transects (km) (Furuichi et al. 2001).

#### 3.3. Statistical analyses

In total, 677 OHUs were analyzed for all subjects with a mean of  $67.7 \pm 11.1$  SD OHU (range: 53–90) for each individual (Table 2-1). The mean duration of OHU was 52.1 min (range: 30–60). I recorded 177 dyadic aggressive interactions in 65 male–male dyads. As the number of aggression events in which the focal animal of the OHU was targeted was very few (18 interactions in total), I included all the aggressive interactions that occurred among ten subject males in the analyses. I used R (version 4.0.4; R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria, http://www.r-project.org (accessed on 16 February 2021)). I used the "glmmTMB" package (Hancock 2022) for all analyses using a generalized linear mixed model (GLMM). For each GLMM analysis, I selected the best model by using the "MuMIn" package (Barton 2022). The collinearity between predictors in all models was checked, and models including the issues of collinearity (with more than 5 VIF (variance inflation factors)) were not used for the analyses.

#### 3.3.1. Male attendance at parties

To examine the factors affecting each male's attendance at parties, I ran two series of GLMMs. For the first GLMM, we used one OHU as one data point. I entered 1 or 0, depending on whether the focal male was alone (observed without other adult males) or with other males, respectively, in the OHU as the dependent variable using the "cbind" function and the error distribution "binomial." The initial model included the dominance rank of the focal male (low vs. high and low vs. middle), the presence vs. absence of females with MS, FAI, the interaction between the dominance rank and presence of females with MS, and the interaction between the dominance rank and FAI as fixed factors. The ID of each focal male was used as a random effect to account for individual differences.

For the second GLMM, I entered the number of males in the party that the focal male attended in each OHU as the dependent variable using the error distribution "Poisson" function. The initial model included the dominance rank of the focal male, the presence vs. absence of females with MS, FAI, and the interaction between the dominance rank and MS as fixed factors. The ID of the focal male was used as a random effect. The results showed that the interaction between the dominance rank of the focal males and the presence vs. absence of females with MS had a significant effect. In order to interpret this result, I ran two more GLMMs separately for the dataset in the absence of females with MS and the presence of females with MS. I entered the number of males in the party that the focal male attended in each OHU as the dependent variable, using the error distribution "Poisson" function. The initial model included the dominance rank of the focal male and FAI as fixed factors. The ID of the focal male was used as a random effect.

#### 3.3.2. Frequency of receiving aggression

To examine the factors affecting the frequency of aggressive interactions in which subject males were targeted, I ran a GLMM with one OHU as one data point. I excluded data when focal animals ranged alone. I entered the number of aggressions the subject males received per hour as a dependent variable using the error distribution "zero-inflated Poisson" function. I included the length of OHU as an offset variable (to control for possible bias in the response variable). The initial model included the number of males in the party, presence vs. absence of females with MS, and dominance rank of the focal males (low-ranking vs. high-ranking and low-ranking vs. middle-ranking) as fixed factors. FAI was not selected as a fixed factor by the model selection. The ID of the male who received aggression was used as a random effect to account for individual differences.

#### 4. Results

#### 4.1. Male attendance at parties

The results of the first GLMM analysis (Table 2-2) showed that the dominance rank of males had a significant effect on the tendency of males to spend time alone. The probability of time spent alone by low-ranking males was significantly higher than that of males in higher rank classes. The presence of females with MS during the day of observation also had a significant and negative effect on the probability of the OHUs that males spent time alone, indicating that males attended parties more frequently on the days that females with MS were present irrespective of their dominance rank.

As mentioned in 2.3.1., in order to interpret the results of the second GLMM (Table 2-3), I ran two GLMM analyses separately for the dataset in the absence of females with MS and the presence of females with MS. The results of the GLMM analysis for the absence of females with MS (Table 2-4) showed that the dominance rank of focal males had a significant effect on the number of males in the party that the focal male attended; that is, high-ranking and middle-ranking males spent more time in larger parties than low-ranking males in the absence of females with MS. In the presence of females with MS, the effect of the dominance rank of males was not significant (Table 2-5). In both analyses (Tables 2-4 and 2-5), the FAI had a significant and negative effect on the number of males in the party that the focal male attended. When the FAI was high, males tended to spend more time in smaller parties irrespective of their dominance rank. Figure 2-1 shows the proportion of party size that males of each dominance rank attended. During the days in which females with MS were absent, low-ranking males frequently ranged alone. During the days in which females with MS were present, males spent less time ranging alone and attended larger parties more frequently irrespective of their dominance rank.

#### 4.2. Frequency of Receiving Aggression

The results of the GLMM analysis (Table 2-6) showed that males received more aggression when attending larger parties. The dominance rank of males also had a significant effect on the frequency of aggression: low-ranking males received aggression more frequently than high-ranking males. The presence of females with MS did not have a significant effect on the occurrence of aggression. Figure 2-2 shows the frequency of aggression that males of each rank received. The effect of the dominance rank (middle-ranking males vs. low-ranking males) was not significant. The FAI was not selected as a fixed factor by the model selection.

#### 5. Discussion

In this study, I investigated the influences of the dominance rank of each focal male, the presence of females with MS, and FAI on the size of parties that the focal males attended and the frequency of aggression that they received. In order to examine the three predictions, we made from the hypothesis, we observed 10 adult male chimpanzees of the M group in Kalinzu using the focal animal sampling method.

I found that the dominance rank of males affected male tendencies of attendance at parties, with low-ranking males ranging alone and in parties with a smaller number of males more frequently than males of higher-rank classes. In the presence of females with MS, males of all ranks decreased their frequency of spending time alone and increased attendance at larger parties. In contrast, lowranking males increased their frequency of ranging alone when females with MS were absent. These results suggest that low-ranking males tend to avoid attendance at parties, especially larger ones, unless they need to attend for access to receptive females.

The food abundance, represented by the FAI in this study, has been considered one of the main factors influencing the FFD of chimpanzee grouping (Doran 1997; Matsumoto-Oda et al. 1998; Basabose 2004; Itoh and Nishida 2007). However, other studies have shown that party size is not affected by food abundance and is influenced by other factors, such as the presence of receptive females (Newton-Fisher et al. 2000; Hashimoto et al. 2001, 2003; Matthews et al. 2021). In the results of the first GLMM in this study (Table 2-2), the FAI, which represented the fruit food abundance, did not exert any significant influences on the tendency of males to range alone. However, the results of another GLMM showed that males tended to attend smaller, rather than larger, parties when the FAI was higher (Table 2-4, 2-5). This may be because the male chimpanzees of the M group tended to

forage separately to avoid social tension when food was abundant in the forest and many food patches were available. In March 2018, when the FAI was the highest of all the observation periods, chimpanzees often fed on the fruit of Musanga leo-errerae. Given that Musanga trees tended to be sparsely distributed and each tree could host one or a few individuals, we may have underestimated the number of individuals in the party. In contrast, in March 2019, when the FAI was the lowest, chimpanzees frequently fed on the figs of Ficus natalensis. In Kalinzu, F. natalensis usually has a large canopy of 10-20 m diameter, and therefore, many individuals foraged on the same tree while forming a big party (Shibata, unpublished data). Similar results were reported on the relationships among fruit abundance, fig abundance, and orangutan party size (Sugardjito et al. 1987). When a large party arrives at a fruiting Ficus natalensis tree, in many cases, high-ranking males initially show aggressive displays towards lower-ranking males to gain preferable feeding places in the foraging tree. Some time later, all the individuals begin foraging at a distance, and the aggressive interactions subside (Shibata, unpublished data). In the observation method used in the current study, if many individuals are on the same tree, even if the distance between individuals is open, it is considered as one large party including those individuals. Therefore, to investigate the relationship between food availability and party size of chimpanzees more precisely, the effect of the size and the distribution of food patches, as well as the FAI, is needed to analyze.

Overall, our results regarding the tendency of party attendance matched the predictions: (1)

Low-ranking males range alone or in small parties more frequently than higher-ranking males and (2) When there are no receptive females in the group, low-ranking males spend more time ranging alone than when there are receptive females in the group. The current results also matched prediction (3): Low-ranking males receive aggression more frequently when attending large parties. The frequency of aggression increased with the number of males in the party, and low-ranking males were attacked more frequently than higher-ranking males. However, the presence or absence of females with MS, which has been considered to affect the frequency of aggression among males (Watts 1998; Muller and Wrangham 2004), did not have a significant effect on the overall frequency of aggression toward the focal males. This may be because of the difference in observation methods. In these previous studies, aggressive interactions were recorded while following a party or a "fully swollen estrous female." In the current study, we followed one focal animal for a day. The focal males sometimes ranged apart from the females with MS. In such a situation, it was difficult to record all the aggressive interactions that happened over copulation with those females.

The findings of the current study support our hypothesis that the FFD may offer alternative tactics for low-ranking males to mitigate costs caused by disadvantages when competing for survival and reproduction against other adult males. The attendance of low-ranking males at parties seemed to be affected by the aggression they received during social gatherings, including in the absence of receptive females.

Male chimpanzees benefit from parties through opportunities for social and sexual interactions with other individuals. Affiliative interactions with other males during social gatherings are necessary for forging and maintaining social bonds, which are important for achieving a higher dominance status and for intergroup conflicts (Newton-Fisher 1999; Gilby and Wrangham 2008). Furthermore, it is necessary for low-ranking males to attend large parties to seek mating opportunities with receptive females, who tend to be found in large parties because many males gather around them. However, low-ranking males receive limited benefits and are more likely to attract aggression from other males as they compete for food or receptive females because the probability of receiving aggression increases in large parties. As observed in this study, the tendency of low-ranking males to receive aggression did not decrease even when there were no receptive females in the party. Therefore, it seemed more beneficial for low-ranking males to range alone, especially during the absence of receptive females.

A previous study on spider monkeys (*Ateles* spp.), which exhibit male-philopatric social structures and strong fission–fusion tendencies similar to those of chimpanzees (Symington. 1990; Chapman et al. 1995) suggested that the FFD of spider monkeys function as a form of conflict avoidance by mitigating the effect of food competition, both scramble and contest, and maintaining a low rate of aggression among adult females throughout the year (Asensio et al. 2008). Another study on spider monkeys reported that a young male individual was frequently observed alone after receiving

aggression for several weeks before being killed (Valero et al. 2006). Our findings suggest that male aggression of chimpanzees affects their dispersion tendencies, which are similar to those observed in spider monkeys.

However, in the present study, I did not investigate whether aggressive interactions trigger the chimpanzees to leave parties, although aggressive interactions were most frequent toward lowranking males. To understand the extent to which male aggression triggers dispersion, further studies are needed to assess aggressive interactions within parties and whether dispersion occurs after such interactions. In addition, I did not assess the potential effects of the existence of bonding partners or maternal brothers on the party attendance of individuals. These social factors are also likely to strongly affect individuals' decisions on party attendance. Testing from a physiological perspective is also necessary to understand whether ranging alone is an adaptive choice for low-ranking males in terms of their stress levels. Hormonal analyses of individuals' urinal/fecal cortisol levels would allow the estimation of stress levels in males when they range alone or in large/small parties. Research on the behavioral ecology of low-ranking males focusing on social and physiological aspects is expected to further our understanding of the flexibility and complexity of the social structure of primates and other animals living in the FFD.

#### 6. Conclusions

The present study results suggest that low-ranking males frequently ranged alone to avoid aggression from other males unless they attended parties to seek mating opportunities. The FFD seemed to offer alternative tactics for low-ranking males to mitigate costs caused by disadvantages when competing for survival and reproduction against other adult males. Further studies on the behavioral ecology of low-ranking males, focusing on social and physiological aspects, are needed to better understand the flexibility and complexity of the social structure of primates and other animals living in the FFD.

Table 2-1. Study subjects, dominance rank, birth year, age category, and the number of observation

Name (abbreviation)	Dominance rank	Birth year	Age class	OHU
Goku (GK)	Alpha	1993*	Prime	90
Ponta (PO)	High	1995*	Prime	53
Ichiro (IC)	High	1980s*	Old	76
Buru (BR)	High	1970s*	Old	65
Prince (PR)	Middle	1997*	Prime	59
Taiki (TK)	Middle	1999	Young	77
Deo (DO)	Middle	1970s*	Old	62
Pietan (PT)	Low	2001	Young	65
Black (BL)	Low	1998*	Young	72
Jo (JO)	Low	2000*	Young	58

hour units (OHU) used for the analyses.

\* Year estimated.

#### Table 2-2. Results of GLMM analysis with males' tendency of ranging alone compared with attending

		Variab	le statistics			
Predictor variables	Estimate	SE	z value	<i>p</i> value	Random effects	Variance
Intercept	-0.618	0.270	-2.285	0.022 *	Subjects	0.096
Rank: Low vs. High	-1.639	0.460	-3.560	<0.001 ***		
Rank: Low vs. Middle	-2.139	0.602	-3.555	<0.001 ***		
MS: absence vs. presence	-1.844	0.448	-4.121	<0.001 ***		
FAI	0.148	0.083	1.785	0.074.		

parties as the dependent variable.

\* and \*\*\* indicate the significance at p = 0.05 and 0.001 levels, respectively.

FAI was not selected in the model selection.

The dominance rank of males significantly affected the tendency of males to spend time alone. The probability of time spent alone by low-ranking males was significantly higher than that of males in higher rank classes. The presence of females with MS during the day of observation also had a significant and negative effect on the probability of the OHUs that males spent time alone. This indicated that males attended parties more frequently on the days that females with MS were present irrespective of their dominance rank. The FAI did not have a significant effect on the tendency of males to spend time alone.

Variable statistics						
Predictor variables	Estimate	SE	z value	<i>p</i> value	Random effects	Variance
Intercept	1.842	0.059	31.394	<0.001 ***	Subjects	0.006
Rank: Low vs. High	0.135	0.066	2.043	0.041 *		
Rank: Low vs. Middle	0.144	0.069	2.082	0.037 *		
FAI	-0.049	0.008	-6.091	<0.001 ***		
MS: absence vs. presence	0.272	0.067	4.048	<0.001 ***		
Low vs. High: MS	-0.193	0.085	-2.282	0.022 *		
Low vs. Middle: MS	-0.110	0.089	-1.235	0.217		

Table 2-3. Results of GLMM analysis with the number of males in the party that the focal male

\* and \*\*\* indicate the significance at p = 0.05 and 0.001 levels, respectively.

attended as the dependent variable.

35

#### Table 2-4. Results of GLMM analysis with the number of males in the party that the focal male

	Variable statistics					
Predictor variables	Estimate	SE	z value	<i>p</i> value	Random effects	Variance
Intercept	1.793	0.069	26.068	< 0.001 ***	Subjects	0.002
Rank: Low vs. High	0.137	0.066	2.071	0.038 *		
Rank: Low vs. Middle	0.149	0.069	2.150	0.031 *		
FAI	-0.035	0.013	-2.717	0.007 **		

attended in the absence of females with MS as the dependent variable.

\*, \*\*, and \*\*\* indicate the significance at p = 0.05, 0.01, and 0.001 levels, respectively.

The dominance rank of focal males significantly affected the number of males in the party that the focal male attended. High-ranking and middle-ranking males spent more time in larger parties than low-ranking males in the absence of females with MS. The FAI significantly and negatively affected the number of males in the party that the focal male attended. When the FAI was high, males tended to spend more time in smaller parties, irrespective of their dominance rank.
# Table 2-5. Results of GLMM analysis with the number of males in the party that the focal male

Predictor variables	Estimate	SE	z value	<i>p</i> value	Random effects	Variance
Intercept	2.147	0.064	33.730	<0.001 ***	Subjects	0.004
Rank: Low vs. High	-0.067	0.068	-0.993	0.321		
Rank: Low vs. Middle	0.027	0.072	0.371	0.711		
FAI	-0.058	0.010	-5.553	<0.001 ***		

attended in the presence of females with MS as the dependent variable.

\*\*\* indicates the significance at p = 0.001 level.

In the presence of females with MS, the effect of male" dominance rank was insignificant. The FAI

significantly and negatively affected the number of males in the party that the focal male attended.

Table 2-6. Results of GLMM analysis with the number of aggression that males received as the

dependent variable.

Predictor variables	Estimate	SE	z value	<i>p</i> value	Random effects	Variance
Intercept	-4.567	1.001	-4.563	< 0.001 ***	Subjects	0.005
Number of males	0.208	0.086	2.420	0.016 *		
Rank: Low vs. High	-1.606	0.785	-2.047	0.041 *		
Rank: Low vs. Middle	-0.529	0.592	-0.893	0.372		
MS: absence vs. presence	0.689	0.584	1.180	0.238		

\* and \*\*\* indicate the significance at p = 0.05 and 0.001 levels, respectively.

The dominance rank of males also had a significant effect on the frequency of aggression. Low-ranking males received aggression more frequently than high-ranking males. The presence of females with MS did not have a significant effect on the occurrence of aggression. Figure 2-2 shows the frequency of aggression that males of each rank received. The effect of the dominance rank (middle-ranking males vs. low-ranking males) was not significant. The FAI was not selected as a fixed factor by the model selection.



Figure 2-1. Participation ratio of males in relation to dominance rank on days when females with

maximum sexual swelling (MS) were absent and on days when females with MS were present.



**Figure 2-2.** Frequency of aggression males received and the number of males in the party in the absence/presence of females with maximum sexual swelling (MS).

# **Chapter 3**

## Intermale relationships in wild bonobos at Wamba

# 1. Abstract

Although both chimpanzees (Pan troglodytes) and bonobos (P. paniscus) live in multimale/multi-female societies and form male-philopatric groups, they are different in many respects. While male chimpanzees frequently show severe aggressive behavior in intragroup and intergroup competition, aggression among male bonobos is substantially less intense. Although both species have fission-fusion dynamics as a common basis, the stabilities of their temporary parties are different. Chimpanzees form parties that vary in size and composition, while bonobos form a large and stable party that includes most group members. Given that the behaviors of females are relatively conspicuous, the behaviors of male bonobos have only been the focus of a small number of studies. Most studies comparing the behaviors of chimpanzees and bonobos have been based on data obtained using different methods. In this chapter, I investigated party attendance and aggressive interactions among male bonobos in Wamba and male chimpanzees in Kalinzu using the same observation method. Male bonobos did not show the tendencies of a high degree of dispersion that male chimpanzees showed in the absence of receptive females. The aggressive behaviors between males within a group were not significantly different in the frequency of overall aggressive interactions per OHU between

the two species. However, the types of aggressive behaviors observed differed between the species. Severe aggressive interactions such as aggressive physical contact among adult males were not observed in bonobos. Comparison of the results suggests the considerable influence of maternal support on the substantial differences in aggressive interactions between the two species. Among bonobo males, most aggression occurred between the sons of the two highest-ranking females. In bonobos, females sometimes participated in polyadic aggressive behaviors as the aggressor, whereas all cases of coalitionary aggression in chimpanzees were from male aggressors. Alpha male status is strongly affected by the dominance status of the mothers and their support in bonobos. This is also likely because of the long-lasting and close mother-son relationship and the high dominance status of the females. The strong lifelong relationship between mothers and sons in bonobos is influenced by their strong gregariousness and the tendency of bonobo females to range in a central part of mixedsex parties. This study has highlighted the differences in male aggression between bonobos and chimpanzees based on data obtained using the same method.

# 2. Introduction

Factors concerning intermale mating competition primarily influence the socio-sexual behaviors of primate males. These include the number of receptive females, mating seasonality, operational sex ratio, dominance rank among males in a group, and relationships with other groups or out-group males. In addition to these factors, various forms of coalition or mutual tolerance may improve the mating success of males (van Hooff and van Schaik 1994). A coalition among males of the same group may benefit them through intergroup competition over reproductive females and food resources (Wilson et al. 2001; Mitani et al. 2010; Xiang et al. 2014). Furthermore, the coalition among some male members of a group may help them monopolize mating opportunities against other male members (Watts 1998; Duffy et al. 2007; Mitani 2009; Schülke et al. 2010).

The development of male bonding and cooperation is not conditional on close genetic relatedness (Langergraber et al. 2007; Mitani 2009). This means that cooperation or coalition among males benefits these males, even if the benefit to their kin is not considered. However, these studies do not deny the possibility that cooperation or coalitions among related males are more beneficial in male-philopatric societies, in which most male members are kin-related to some extent (Strier et al. 2014). The male-philopatric group of chimpanzees (*P. troglodytes*) is an illustrative example. Males from the same group are more closely related within groups than between groups, and they cooperatively patrol the boundary of the group range and attack and sometimes kill males from

different groups (Mitani and Watts 2005; Langergraber et al. 2017). Such coalitionary attacks may result in the expansion of their territories and increased access to food resources and females (Goodall 1986; Wrangham 1999; Mitani et al. 2010; Nishida 2012). Furthermore, males sometimes form coalitions with other males within the group to achieve alpha status and share mating opportunities (de Waal 1982; Nishida 1983; Nishida and Hosaka 1996; Mitani 2009). Chimpanzees perform various affiliative behaviors with other males to enhance their alliance (Nishida 1970; Goodall 1986; de Waal 1989). Such behaviors have also been reported in spider monkeys (Ateles spp.), which usually form male-philopatric groups (Santorelli et al. 2013). Males of white-bellied spider monkeys (A. belzebuth belzebuth) often travel along the boundary area in alliance with other males (Shimooka 2005). Males of Geoffroy's spider monkeys (A. geoffroyi yucatanensis) have been observed raiding the territory of the other groups while progressing in single file on the ground in unusual silence (Aureli et al. 2006). Both of these behaviors are highly similar to the patrolling and raiding behaviors of chimpanzees. Males of Geoffroy's spider monkeys also show coalitionary aggression against subadult males within their group (Campbell 2006). This is similar to the alliance of some males against others within a group of chimpanzees.

Bonobos (*P. paniscus*) also form male-philopatric groups that are very similar to those of chimpanzees (Kano 1982; Gerloff et al. 1999; Hashimoto et al. 2008; Ishizuka et al. 2019). Therefore, we can expect to see similar behaviors in males, including coalitionary aggression against other males

in the group, coalitions among males during intergroup encounters, and male cooperation for boundary patrols or raiding the territories of other groups. However, these behaviors are seldom observed or are observed with less aggression (Idani 1990; Kano 1992; Sakamaki et al. 2018; Tokuyama et al. 2019), and it raises the question why bonobos and chimpanzees show substantial differences in their aggression and behavior patterns, while both species have male-philopatric groups. Although observations of males of both species are necessary to answer this question, behavioral interactions among male bonobos have been the focus of relatively few studies (Kuroda 1980; Ihobe 1992; Surbeck et al. 2012a, b, 2017a; Tokuyama et al. 2019). This is likely because they are less conspicuous than those in chimpanzees and because the female behavioral traits in bonobos are more conspicuous (Parish 1994; Furuichi 1997, 2011; White and Wood 2007). Surbeck et al. (2012a) reported a positive correlation between the dominance rank of males and the aggression frequency in which higherranking males showed higher aggression frequencies than lower-ranking males. In Wamba, Ihobe (1992) reported the frequency of aggressive interactions and that dominant-subordinate relationships between a male-male dyad were easily recognized from their aggressive interactions with few exceptional cases. However, this study was carried out during a period when observations were made using artificial provisioning, which was terminated in 1996 when a civil war interrupted research in the area (Hashimoto et al. 2008; Furuichi et al. 2012). In addition, most previous studies comparing the behaviors of wild chimpanzees and bonobos have been based on published information for at least

one of the two species. Therefore, the data for these comparisons were not obtained using the same observation methods. To clarify whether there are substantial differences in male behaviors between chimpanzees and bonobos, I conducted the research using the same observation methods under the natural conditions of male bonobos at Wamba, Democratic Republic of the Congo (DR Congo), and male chimpanzees at Kalinzu Forest Reserve, Uganda.

The patterns of association and behaviors of male bonobos are strongly affected by the prolonged sexual receptivity of females and the constant presence of multiple receptive females in parties (Furuichi and Hashimoto 2002), moderation of mating competition by the presence of multiple receptive females (Kano 1992; Furuichi and Hashimoto 2002; Hashimoto et al. 2022), the long-lasting mother–son relationships (Furuichi 1989; Kano 1992), and strong support from dominant mothers in the mating competition and acquisition of alpha status (Furuichi 2011, 2019; Surbeck et al. 2011, 2019; Ishizuka et al. 2018). From these previous reports, I hypothesized that in bonobos, unlike chimpanzees, the dominance status of the mother strongly influences mating competition among males so that the importance of intermale aggressive interactions is relatively lower, and the frequency and intensity of male aggression are reduced. In this study, I examined the following four predictions expected from the hypothesis.

 Male bonobos attend mixed-sex parties where they find receptive females more frequently than male chimpanzees.

- Among bonobos, aggressive interactions between males are less frequent or involve less physical contact than in chimpanzees.
- Aggressive interactions between males over access to receptive females are less frequent in bonobos than in chimpanzees.
- In bonobos, aggressive interactions between males involve their mothers more frequently than in chimpanzees.

## 3. Methods

- 3.1. Study sites and subjects
- 3.1.1 Bonobos in Wamba, Luo Scientific Reserve

Field assistants and I observed the wild bonobos of the E1 group at Wamba in the northern sector of the Luo Scientific Reserve in DR Congo, where long-term research has been conducted since 1973 (Kano 1992; Furuichi et al. 2012). The bonobos were followed from September 19 to December 29, 2019. At the time of this research, the group comprised approximately 40 individuals, including eight adult males, three adolescent males, 13 adult females, a few immigrant adolescent females, and many juveniles and infants. All the individuals in the E1 group were identified and habituated before the beginning of this study. The study subjects comprised eight adult males aged over 14 years and three adolescent males aged 8–14 years which were categorized according to Hashimoto (1997). The individual names, dominance rank, estimated birth year, and their mothers are shown in Table 3-1. The dominance rank of males was calculated using David's score (David 1987) based on dyadic aggressive interactions. The individuals were divided into one of the following four categories, namely the alpha male (1), high ranking (2–3), middle ranking (4–7), and low ranking (8–11).

#### 3.1.2. Chimpanzees in the Kalinzu Forest Reserve

Field assistants and I observed the wild chimpanzees of the M group in the Kalinzu Forest Reserve, Uganda, where long-term research has been conducted since 1992 (Hashimoto 1995; Hashimoto and Furuichi 2006). The observations were conducted from February 3 to April 18, from June 23 to September 1, 2018, and from March 11 to May 24 2019. During this study, the group consisted of approximately 100 individuals, including 15 adult males aged over 15 years (Goodall 1986), 29 adult females, a few subadult males and females, and many juveniles and infants. All the individuals in the M group were identified and habituated by the beginning of the study period. The study subjects of the current study comprised ten adult males. The individual names, dominance ranks, and estimated birth years of each adult male are shown in Table 3-2. The dominance rank of males was calculated using David's score (David 1987) based on dyadic aggressive and submissive interactions. The individuals were divided into one of the following four categories, namely the alpha male (1), high ranking (2–4), middle ranking (5–7), and low ranking (8–10) (Table 3-2).

## 3.2. Data collection

Bonobos in Wamba were followed from approximately 0600 h from their previous night's sleep site, and chimpanzees in Kalinzu were followed every day from approximately 0700 h. I conducted observations with the same methods for both bonobos and chimpanzees. I used the focal sampling method (Altmann 1974), in which a focal animal was followed for as long as possible. We followed the first male we found in the morning unless we had followed that individual on the previous day. When we lost sight of the focal individual, we continued to observe if the individual was found again within 30 min. However, if we could not find the individual for 30 min, we stopped the focal observation for that day.

# 3.2.1. Party composition

Every 60 min during the focal following, we recorded the party composition that the focal animal belonged to using the 1-h party method (Hashimoto et al. 2001; Mulavwa et al. 2008; Tokuyama and Furuichi 2017). I recorded the individuals within visible range at the beginning of each hour and included new individuals that joined the party until the end of the hour. Each hour-long observation was included in the analysis as a unit and described here as one observational hour unit (OHU) if I could observe focal animals for more than 30 min within the hour of observation.

3.2.2. Aggressive interactions

I recorded all the observed intragroup aggressive interactions in each OHU using ad libitum sampling, including cases where the focal animal was not involved. I defined "aggressive interactions" as involving at least one aggressive behavior toward one or more individuals: aggressive physical contact such as kicking, beating, and biting; chasing; charging; directed aggressive displaying (including branch dragging and provocative behaviors for bonobos); and non-vocal threatening. Undirected aggressive displays, namely jumping in chimpanzees and branch dragging in bonobos, were only recorded when other individuals responded by screaming or fleeing after that behavior. All the aggressive interactions that involved subject males were included in the analyses. To exclude the potential for overestimating the data on behaviors that were easily observed, I excluded all observation data for days with less than three OHUs.

### 3.2.3. Definition of the presence of females with maximum swelling

The swelling status of the sexual skin of each female in each party was recorded as one of the following two categories: non-swelling and maximum swelling (herein after MS) (Hashimoto and Furuichi 2006). I defined all OHUs on days when we observed females with MS at least once as "OHU under the presence of females with MS."

### 3.3. Statistical analyses

In total, 217 OHUs were analyzed for all the subject bonobos with a mean of  $19.7 \pm 5.0$  SD OHUs (range: 11–30) for each individual (Table 3-1). The mean duration of OHU was 53.5 min (range: 30–60). For all the chimpanzee subjects, 677 OHUs were analyzed with a mean of 67.7 ± 11.1 SD OHUs (range: 53–90) for each individual (Table 3-2). The mean duration of OHU was 52.1 min (range: 30–60). I used R (version 4.2.2; R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria, http://www.r-project.org (accessed on 13 December 2022)) for all statistical analyses.

# 3.3.1. Comparison of party attendance of adult males

Among bonobos, females resume receptivity in the early stage of postpartum infertility, which means that multiple females always show maximal swelling and receptivity (Kano 1992; Furuichi and Hashimoto 2002; Hashimoto et al. 2022). In the current study, more than 90% of OHUs (197 out of 217 units) on bonobos were defined as "OHU under the presence of females with MS", and there were almost always females showing MS. Therefore, I included all 217 OHUs on bonobos in the analyses as a single dataset. Among chimpanzees, 376 out of 677 OHUs were defined as "OHU under the presence of females with MS," and the remaining 301 OHUs were defined as "OHU under the absence of females with MS." I inferred that females with MS were present in the group when either research assistants or I observed one or more such females on the same observation days. I compared the number of adult males observed in a party between three different group conditions,

namely bonobos, chimpanzees with MS, and chimpanzees without MS. To determine whether the datasets of the three conditions follow the same distribution, I first normalized each dataset and then conducted the Kolmogorov–Smirnov two-sample tests for three combinations by using the "ks.test()" function.

#### 3.3.2. Intragroup aggressive interactions among adult males

In total, 92 aggressive interactions were recorded among the male bonobos. A total of 76 cases were dyadic aggressive interactions between males, comprising 43 cases among adult males in 12 male–male dyads and 33 cases including adolescent males in 10 male–male dyads. The remaining 16 cases were aggression from multiple individuals, comprising 14 cases toward adult males and two cases toward adolescent males. In total, 201 aggressive interactions among adult male chimpanzees including 177 dyadic aggressive interactions in 65 male–male dyads and 24 polyadic interactions were recorded. I divided aggressive interactions in two conditions for chimpanzees based on the presence/absence of females with MS. The aggressive interactions were divided into four categories, namely aggressive physical contact, chasing, directed aggressive display, and others including non-vocal threatening. All the aggressive interactions among all the subject bonobos (including adolescents), were summarized in the aggressive interaction matrix.

I calculated the frequencies of aggressive interactions in two different ways. First, I calculated the frequency of overall aggressive interactions per OHU by dividing the number of overall aggressive interactions by the number of OHUs. Secondly, I calculated the frequencies of aggressive interactions per male in an OHU by dividing the total number of males involved in aggressive interactions including both aggressors and receivers by the total number of males observed during each OHU. To determine whether the aggression frequencies in each group/condition were equal, I conducted a chi-square test with a Bonferroni-corrected post hoc test using the "pairwise.prop.test()" function.

### 4. Results

# 4.1. Grouping patterns of male bonobos at Wamba compared with chimpanzees at Kalinzu

Figure 3-1 shows the number of adult males observed in a party recorded using the 1-hour party method in bonobos (Wamba E1 group) and chimpanzees (Kalinzu M group). Among chimpanzees, the number of males in parties differed considerably between days when receptive females showing MS (hereafter referred to as "females with MS") were observed and days when they were not observed. In the absence of females with MS, the modal value of the number of males was one, indicating that the males were highly dispersed. This tendency of the high degree of dispersion was not found in bonobos. The results of the Kolmogorov–Smirnov two-sample tests showed that the party size distribution differed significantly in all three pairs (chimpanzees in the absence of females with MS vs. chimpanzees in the presence of them, D = 0.125, P = 0.011; bonobos vs. chimpanzees in the absence of females with MS, D = 0.163, P = 0.003; bonobos vs. chimpanzees in the presence of females with MS, D = 0.145, P = 0.006). Although the shapes of the party size distributions were similar between bonobos and chimpanzees in the presence of females with MS and both showed the highest frequency of the intermediate number of males, the null hypothesis that there is no difference between the two distributions was statistically rejected.

## 4.2. Intragroup aggressive interactions among male bonobos at Wamba

Table 3-3 shows the numbers of dyadic aggression expressed and received among 11 male bonobos. Of 76 of all the dyadic aggressive interactions, 37 cases were directed at two middle and low-ranking males, Jiro and Jo. More than 80% of the interactions directed at them comprising 30 cases out of 37 dyadic aggressions were from three high-ranking males (Kitaro, Nobita, and Kiyota). These three males are the sons of the alpha female Kiku, and Jiro and Jo are the sons of secondranking female, Jacky (Table 3-1). Out of 16 cases of aggression from multiple individuals, 15 were directed at Jiro and Jo. During this observation period, the sons of Jacky were challenging the high status of sons of Kiku (Shibata, personal observation), and aggressive interactions among them frequently involved their mothers and brothers. 4.3. Comparison of the frequency of aggressive interactions between chimpanzees and bonobos

Table 3-4 shows the number of OHUs observed, the mean number of males in the party, the total number of adult males observed in each OHU, and the number of aggressive behaviors among adult male bonobos of the E1 group and chimpanzees of the M group.

Among bonobos, approximately 50% of aggressive interactions were directed display. Chasing behaviors were observed with similar frequency, but more than half were polyadic aggression. Excluding them, the most frequent dyadic aggressive interaction was directed display. Aggressive physical contact among adult males was not observed.

Among chimpanzees, chasing was the most frequent aggressive interaction and accounted for approximately 60% of the total aggressive interactions. Aggressive physical contact accounted for 15% of all aggressive interactions, and more than 70% of these occurred in the presence of females with MS.

The numbers of each type of polyadic aggressive interactions are shown in Table 3-4 in parentheses. Among bonobos, all observed polyadic aggressive interactions involving adult males were 14 chasing behaviors from multiple individuals toward one individual, including at least one adult male as an aggressor. These aggressive behaviors involved two to four aggressors. Females joined six cases of the interactions. Kiku joined as an aggressor with her son in one of these six cases. Out of all polyadic aggressive interactions among chimpanzees, ten cases were coalitionary aggression comprising nine chasing behaviors and one directed aggressive display from two males. All of these coalitionary aggressions occurred in the presence of females with MS, except for one case of chasing behavior. Female chimpanzees did not join any of the coalitionary aggression as aggressors. Chimpanzees also showed 14 aggressive interactions from one male towards multiple individuals. These interactions include six cases of chasing directed at multiple individuals and eight cases of aggressive displays after which other multiple males responded with screaming or fleeing. These interactions were not observed in bonobos.

The frequency of overall aggressive interactions per OHU in bonobos (0.263) is lower than that of chimpanzees (0.297). However, the difference was not statistically significant (Chi-Square test:  $\chi 2 = 0.778$ , df = 1, p-value = 0.378). If the data on chimpanzees was divided into two categories based on the presence/absence of females with MS, the relationships in the frequencies of aggressive interactions were chimpanzees in the presence of females with MS (0.404) > bonobos (0.263) > chimpanzees in the absence of females with MS (0.163) and these differences were statistically significant (Chi-Square test:  $\chi 2 = 48.41$ , df = 2, p-value < 0.001). The results of the Bonferronicorrected post hoc tests showed that the differences were significant in all three pairs: bonobos vs. chimpanzees in the presence of females with MS (p-value < 0.01), bonobos vs. chimpanzees in the absence of females with MS (p-value < 0. 001), chimpanzees in the presence of females with MS vs. chimpanzees in the absence of them (p-value < 0.001) (Table 3-5).

However, when the difference in the mean number of males in the party was considered, these differences between the species/conditions changed. The frequency of aggressive interactions per male in bonobos (0.162) was higher than that of chimpanzees (0.112), and the difference between the species was statistically significant (Chi-Square test:  $\chi 2 = 4.821$ , df = 1, p-value = 0.028). If the data on chimpanzees was divided into two categories based on the presence/absence of females with MS, the relationships in the frequencies of aggressive interactions per male were bonobos (0.162) >chimpanzees in the presence of females with MS (0.136) > chimpanzees in the absence of females with MS (0.072), and the differences were statistically significant (Chi-Square test:  $\chi 2 = 20.471$ , df = 2, p-value < 0.001). The results of the Bonferroni-corrected post hoc tests showed that the differences were significant in bonobos vs. chimpanzees in the absence of females with MS (p-value < 0.001) and chimpanzees in the presence of females with MS vs. chimpanzees in the absence of them (p-value < 0.001), but not in bonobos vs. chimpanzees in the presence of females with MS (p-value = 0.410) (Table 3-5).

## 5. Discussion

In this study, I examined the four predictions from the hypothesis that were expected from previous reports on the prolonged sexual receptivity of females and the constant presence of multiple receptive females in parties (Furuichi and Hashimoto 2002), mitigation of mating competition by prolonged sexual receptivity of females (Kano 1992; Furuichi and Hashimoto 2002; Hashimoto et al. 2022), and the long-lasting mother-son relationships and strong support from mothers for mating competition and acquisition of the alpha status (Furuichi 1989, 2011, 2019; Kano 1992; Surbeck et al. 2011, 2019; Ishizuka et al. 2018).

Among chimpanzees, the number of males in parties differed considerably between days when receptive females showing MS were observed and days when they were absent (Figure 3-1 b). In the absence of receptive females, the modal value of the number of males in parties was one, indicating that the males were highly dispersed. Low-ranking males were substantially more likely to range alone or in parties without other males than high- and middle-ranking males in the absence of receptive females (Chapter 2), which may have contributed to this trend. This tendency for lowranking males to avoid ranging with other males was likely to reduce the probability of being attacked by other males (Chapter 2). However, in the current study, similar tendencies of a high degree of dispersion were not found in bonobos (Figure 3-1 a). In contrast, on the days when receptive females were observed, the modal value of the number of chimpanzee males in parties was 6 or 7 (Figure 3-1 b). Given that there were 15 adult males in this group, 40–47% of the males were found in the observed party. In such a situation, there was no significant relationship between the rate of solitary ranging and the rank of the males. This indicated that low-ranking males actively participated in the party (Chapter 2). When I compared the distribution of the number of adult males observed in the party between bonobos and chimpanzees when females with MS were observed, a significant difference was detected by the Kolmogorov–Smirnov two-sample test. However, both distributions showed a similar tendency with unimodal distribution with a modal value of approximately 40% of the maximum number of males. Therefore, bonobo males seemed to show a similar tendency of attendance with chimpanzee males when females with MS were present. This might be partially because male bonobos usually attend mixed-sex parties that include most females including multiple receptive ones (Furuichi and Hashimoto 2002; Furuichi et al. 2008; Hashimoto et al. 2022). Therefore, these results support the first prediction that male bonobos attend mixed-sex parties where they find receptive females more frequently than male chimpanzees.

Comparison of aggressive interactions among adult males showed that the frequencies of overall aggressive interactions per OHU were chimpanzees in the presence of females with MS > bonobos > chimpanzees in the absence of females with MS, and the differences were statistically significant in all pairs (Table 3-4, 3-5). When the difference in the number of males attending the party was considered, we obtained different results. The frequency of aggressive interactions per male in

bonobos was higher than that of chimpanzees in the presence of females with MS. However, the difference was not statistically significant (Table 3-5). When females with MS are absent, low-ranking males frequently range alone or in parties without other males. Given that the calculations for the frequencies of aggressive interactions used all recorded OHU including when focal males were observed without other males, the strong tendencies of low-ranking males to range without other males might make the frequency of aggressive behaviors in the absence of MS substantially lower. When the type of aggression is considered, aggressive interactions in bonobo males predominantly comprised chasing or aggressive displays and aggressive physical contact was not observed. Chimpanzee males also showed 14 cases of aggressive behaviors from one male toward multiple males. These interactions occurred when other males were resting or grooming in proximity, and the alpha male was aggressor in nine cases of these interactions. Similar behavior has been reported in previous studies as "separating intervention", where alpha males prevent other males forming affiliative relations and coalitions (de Waal 1982; Nishida and Hosaka 1996). This highlights the complexity of the form of male competition among chimpanzees and the strong influence of aggressive behavior from dominant individuals. These results do not support a part of the second prediction that the frequency of aggressive interactions is lower in bonobos than in chimpanzees, but support the rest that aggressive interactions between males involve less physical contact in bonobos than in chimpanzees. Such a

difference may explain why lower-ranking bonobo males do not have to leave the party to avoid attacks by dominant individuals.

Among chimpanzees, it has been reported that the presence of receptive females increases male aggression (Watts 1998; Muller and Wrangham 2004). Similarly, in the current study, the frequency of relatively severe aggressive interactions such as aggressive physical contact and chasing behavior increased in chimpanzees when females with MS were present (Table 3-4). In addition, nine cases out of ten coalitionary aggressive interactions among male chimpanzees occurred when there were females with MS. All these 10 cases of coalitionary attacks in chimpanzees were from two males with no exception and the coalitionary attack formed by more than two males was not observed. These results suggest that aggressive interactions among male chimpanzees become more intense in the presence of receptive females, and males form coalitionary attacks strategically for mating competition. Among bonobos, a previous study at Wamba reported that the frequency of aggressive behavior that interferes with the mating of subordinates is relatively low (2 of 36 cases of agonistic interactions observed between August 1985 and January 1986, Furuichi, 1989). Similarly, out of 73 cases of aggressive interactions in clear contexts observed in this study, seven cases occurred over access to females with MS in this study (Shibata, unpublished data). These results support the third prediction that aggressive interactions between males over access to receptive females are less frequent in bonobos than in chimpanzees.

As described in Table 3-3, one characteristic of male aggression in bonobos observed here was that nearly half of the male aggression occurred between the sons of the two highest-ranking females. During the observation, the sons of Jacky, the second-ranking female, frequently challenged the sons of Kiku, the alpha female. If the interactions among these males are excluded, the frequency of aggressive interactions among males becomes substantially lower than in chimpanzees. This is likely to be the case in males who are not competing over the dominance rank in the E1 group. Two old males and one adolescent male showed only one or no aggressive behavior throughout the observation. Therefore, these results partially support the second prediction that the frequency of aggressive interactions between males is lower in bonobos than in chimpanzees when we exclude the specific combinations of sons of two dominant females. Among bonobos, all 14 cases of polyadic aggressive interactions were chasing behaviors from multiple individuals towards one male. Three or four individuals joined as aggressors in eight of the 14 cases, and females joined as aggressors in six cases of all interactions. The victims of these interactions were a single male, Jiro, a son of the secondranking female, Jacky, in 13 of 14 cases. Kitaro or/and Nobita, the adult sons of the alpha female, Kiku, joined in 12 of these 13 cases of aggression toward Jiro. This also suggests that relatively large aggressive interactions involving multiple individuals predominantly occur among males competing over dominance. However, only one case of a mother supporting her son in aggressive interactions was observed during the study period. Out of 27 cases of aggressive behaviors, including 16 dyadic

and 12 polyadic interactions, between Jiro and the adult sons of Kiku, Kiku only once joined aggressive interaction with her son. In the PE group, a neighboring E1 group, in approximately 6% of the aggressive interaction between males, a mother of one of the males joins (Tokuyama, personal communication). In LuiKotale, another study site, mothers joined approximately 22% of aggressive interactions over access to receptive females (Surbeck et al. 2011). The observation of the current study was lower than these. This might be because Kiku had a newborn infant during the study period and could not join aggressive interactions as before. Instead, Nao, another old female in a strong relationship with Kiku, joined three cases of the remaining five interactions and attacked Jiro with the sons of Kiku. Given that no polyadic aggressive interaction involving females as the aggressor has been observed in chimpanzees, these results support the fourth prediction that aggressive interactions between males involve their mothers more frequently in bonobos than in chimpanzees. In addition, the fact that one adolescent son of Kiku, Kiyota, was ranked as high-ranking also suggests a strong influence from the dominance status of the mother on the dominance status of sons in bonobos of the E1 group. Besides the constant presence of multiple receptive females in the parties, such strong mother-son association might also promote high attendance of males at mixed-sex parties addressed in the first prediction.

Among chimpanzees, dominance hierarchy is linear and aggressive behaviors from dominant individuals to subordinate individuals are commonly observed in many dyads (Nishida and Hosaka 1996; Newton-Fisher 2004). However, when the dominance relationships among males are stable, overt agonistic interactions do not frequently occur (Kawanaka 1989; Takahata 1990). Like chimpanzee males, aggressive interactions may be infrequent between bonobo males with a clear dominance relationship or those that cannot participate in competition over dominance status.

A characteristic feature of struggles over alpha status among bonobo males is that the mothers intervene in the conflict, and their status among females has a significant impact (Furuichi 2011, 2019; Surbeck et al. 2011). The history of alpha status in the E1 group nearly the past 40 years from 1983–2020 shows that the status and support of the mother heavily influence alpha male status (Shibata and others, unpublished data). A male achieved alpha status without maternal support only in one of six cases in the E1 group in the study history from 2002 to 2007. This period occurred when the alpha female had no son of a suitable age (from late adolescence to young adult) (Furuichi 1997, 2011). In such a condition, young adults or older males without surviving mothers may acquire alpha male status. For males to receive such support from their mothers, they must have a middle-aged and older, high-ranking mother alive at the time of challenge. Therefore, males born from older mothers might remain low-ranking males without the opportunity to challenge for alpha status (Furuichi 1997). Even young adults or older males without surviving mothers may acquire alpha male status if the alpha female at that time does not have a son of a suitable age. Kuma, who was the alpha male in the E2 group, another neighboring group of the E1 group, was also a prime adult male who did not have a mother present (Ihobe 1992; Furuichi and Ihobe 1994). However, younger males with dominant mothers will eventually replace those males.

Such maternal support to males striving for alpha status in bonobos is one of the most conspicuous aspects that differs from that of chimpanzees. Among chimpanzees, age is one of the most important factors for acquiring alpha status in males. Hasegawa and Kutsukake (2015) estimated the relationship between competitiveness and age of males based on the data from three long-term study sites, and reported that male chimpanzees have the highest potensial to become alpha when they are about 25 years old in average. In eastern chimpanzees in Mahale, alpha males acquire their status at 19 to 37 years of age (Nishida 2008). In Gombe, middle-aged males reach their highest rank and can dominate most, if not all, younger and older males by middle age. Four cases have been reported in which males with a supportive elder brother became alpha males (Bygott 1979). Although mothers sometimes supported their offspring in fights, there is no evidence that such support influences the rank of adult males (Bygott 1979).

These differences in maternal support between the two species might be caused by the difference in mother–son relationships. The relationship between male offspring and their mothers differs substantially between bonobos and chimpanzees (Kano 1992; Schubert et al. 2013). Male bonobos maintain a close association with their mothers into adulthood, whereas male chimpanzees significantly decrease their association with their mothers when mothers resume cyclic receptivity.

Eventually, they almost sever their relationship with their mothers to associate with male adults. These differences between bonobos and chimpanzees are also evident in a cluster analysis based on association indices among all adult individuals in a group (Hashimoto and Furuichi 2015). Among bonobos, females gather and stay at the center of the party, while the males remain peripheral (Kuroda 1979; Kano 1982; White 1988; Furuichi 1989), while chimpanzee females are less gregarious than males and they spend a substantial amount of time alone compared with males (Nishida 1968; Wrangham et al. 1992). This tendency in bonobo females makes the strong lifelong relationship between mothers and sons possible, and maternal support has a substantial influence on the reproductive success of their sons.

# 6. Conclusion

The comparison of party attendance and aggressive interactions between bonobos and chimpanzees using the same observation methods showed substantial differences in the characteristics of male–male relationships. Unlike low-ranking male chimpanzees in the absence of females with MS, male bonobos do not often range alone. Frequencies of aggressive interactions were relatively similar between male bonobos and male chimpanzees in the presence of females with MS. However, severe aggressive behaviors such as physical contact aggression were not observed in bonobos. The examination of male–male aggressive interactions showed considerable influences from maternal support on the difference in the form of male competition between the two species. Among bonobos, the dominance status of mothers and their support strongly affect alpha male status. In this study, nearly half of all aggressive interactions occurred between males with their mothers, which are the two highest-ranking females in the group. The strong effect of maternal support on males' alpha status is thought to be due to the long-lasting and close mother—son relationship and the high dominance status of the females. One of the factors responsible for these differences is the tendency of bonobo females to range in a central part of mixed-sex parties. Therefore, to understand the differences in socio-sexual characteristics between bonobos and chimpanzees, it is essential to understand the evolution of female behavior and physiology concerning why bonobo females show high aggregation, why they show receptivity during postpartum infertility, and why they have social statuses comparable to or even higher than that of males. Table 3-1. Subject males, dominance rank, birth year, and the number of observation hour units (OHU)

of bonobos of the E1 group.

Name (abbreviation)	Dominance rank	Birth year	Mother	OHU
Kitaro (KT)	Alpha	2004	Kiku	30
Nobita (NB)	High	1988	Kiku	18
Kiyota* (KY)	High	2009	Kiku	20
Loboko (LB)	Middle	1994**	-	11
Jiro (JR)	Middle	2002	Jackey	24
Dai (DI)	Middle	1975	-	23
Ten (TN)	Middle	1974	-	20
Tawashi (TW)	Low	1970	-	16
Gauche (GC)	Low	1988**	-	18
Hachiro* (HC)	Low	2009	Hoshi	16
Jo* (JO)	Low	2007	Jackey	21

In total, 217 OHUs were analyzed for all subject bonobos with a mean of  $19.7 \pm 5.0$  SD OHUs

(range: 11-30) for each individual. The mean duration of OHU was 53.5 min (range: 30-60).

The dominance rank of males was calculated using David's score (David 1987) based on the dyadic

aggressive interactions.

\* Adolescent male

\*\* Year estimated

Table 3-2. Subject males, dominance rank, birth year, and the number of observation hour units (OHU)

of chimpanzees of the M group.

Name (abbreviation)	Dominance rank	Birth year	OHU
Goku (GK)	Alpha	1993*	90
Ponta (PO)	High	1995*	53
Ichiro (IC)	High	1980s*	76
Buru (BR)	High	1970s*	65
Prince (PR)	Middle	1997*	59
Taiki (TK)	Middle	1999	77
Deo (DO)	Middle	1970s*	62
Pietan (PT)	Low	2001	65
Black (BL)	Low	1998*	72
Jo (JO)	Low	2000*	58

In total, 677 OHUs were analyzed for all chimpanzee subjects with a mean of  $67.7 \pm 11.1$  SD OHUs (range: 53–90) for each individual. The mean duration of OHU was 52.1 min (range: 30–60). The dominance rank of males was calculated using David's score (David 1987) based on the dyadic aggressive interactions.

\* Year estimated

Table 3-3. Aggressive interaction matrix with numbers of aggression expressed and received among

11 bonobos of the E1 group.

	Receiver											
		KT	NB	KY*	LB	JR	DI	TW	TN	GC	HC*	JO*
	KT	-	2	0	0	5	1	0	0	3	0	5
	NB	0	-	0	0	7	0	0	0	5	1	6
	KY*	0	0	-	1	1	0	0	0	0	0	6
	LB	0	0	0	-	0	3	0	0	0	0	0
sor	JR	0	4	0	0	-	1	0	0	4	0	0
gres	DI	0	0	0	0	0	-	0	4	1	0	1
$\mathrm{Ag}$	TW	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	0	0	0	0
	TN	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	-	0	1	0
	GC	0	0	0	0	1	1	1	0	-	0	5
	HC*	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	-	0
	JO*	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	2	2	-

\* Adolescent male

37 cases of dyadic aggression were directed at two middle and low-ranking males, Jiro and Jo, and

30 cases of them were from three high-ranking males (Kitaro, Nobita, and Kiyota).

Groups o	Total number	Mean number of males in the party	Total number of males observed	Number of male-male aggressive interactions					Total number of males	F 6 .	E C :
	of OHUs observed			Physical contact	Chasing	Directed display	Others	Total	involved in aggressive interactions	interactions per OHU	interaction per male
Bonobos	217	$3.60 \pm 1.80$	782	0 (0)	25 (14)	31 (0)	1 (0)	57 (14)	127	0.263	0.162
Chimpanzees	677	$5.67\pm3.09$	3840	30 (0)	126 (15)	42 (9)	3 (0)	201 (24)	429	0.297	0.112
Chimpanzees (with MS females)	376	$6.35 \pm 2.98$	2389	23 (0)	99 (13)	29 (6)	1 (0)	152 (19)	325	0.404	0.136
Chimpanzees (without MS females)	301	$4.82\pm3.03$	1451	7 (0)	27 (2)	13 (3)	2 (0)	49 (5)	104	0.163	0.072

Table 3-4. Type and frequency of aggressive interactions in bonobos of the E1 group and chimpanzees of the M group.

Numbers in parentheses represent the number of polyadic aggressive interactions.

Table 3-5. The results of the Bonferroni-corrected post hoc tests.

	Adjusted p-value			
Group comparison	Aggression per OHU	Aggression per male		
Bonobos vs. Chimpanzees with MS	< 0.01	NS		
Bonobos vs. Chimpanzees without MS	< 0.001	< 0.001		
Chimpanzees with MS vs. Chimpanzees without MS	< 0.001	< 0.001		

All cases of aggressive behaviors in chimpanzees involved two male aggressors.

In six of 14 cases of bonobos, females joined the aggressive interactions as an aggressor.


Figure 3-1. The number of OHUs in which the party included the respective number of adult males.

a) Male bonobos of the E1 group (N = 217). b) Male chimpanzees of the M group. Light blue and orange bars represent the number of OHUs, when receptive females were absent (N = 301) and present

(N = 376), respectively.

# Chapter 4

### **General discussion**

## 1. Summary of results

In Chapter 2, I investigated the relationship between party attendance and the dominance rank of male chimpanzees at the Kalinzu Forest Reserve, Uganda. The results have shown that lowranking males frequently ranged alone to avoid aggression from other males unless they attended parties to seek mating opportunities. The fission–fusion dynamics seemed to offer alternative tactics for low-ranking males to mitigate costs caused by disadvantages when competing for survival and reproduction against other adult males.

In Chapter 3, I evaluated the party attendance and aggressive interactions of bonobos at Wamba and compared them with those of chimpanzees at Kalinzu. The result suggested that bonobo males attend a large party and hardly range without other males. As for the aggressive interactions, there was no significant difference in the frequency of aggressive interactions per male between bonobos and chimpanzees in the presence of receptive females, although the frequency of intense aggression such as chasing and aggressive physical contact was much lower in bonobos. Most aggressive interactions among male bonobos occurred between males with supportive mothers. Comparison of aggressive interactions between bonobos and chimpanzees suggested the substantial influences of maternal support on the difference in the form of male competition. Alpha male status is strongly affected by the dominance status of mothers and their support in bonobos. This is thought to be due to the long-lasting and close mother–son relationship and the high dominance status of the females (Furuichi 2011). The strong lifelong relationship between mothers and sons in bonobos is influenced by the tendency of bonobo females to range in a central part of mixed-sex parties. Alpha male bonobos showed a higher monopolization of paternity than chimpanzees (Ishizuka et al. 2018). This may be an expression of the reproductive strategy of females, in which high-ranking females promote aggregation of females around themselves and place their sons there to provide more opportunities to produce offspring.

#### 2. The strong influence of females on male-male competition in bonobos

In the male competition over alpha status, females have played a highly important role for nearly 40 years in the E1 group at Wamba (Shibata and others, unpublished data). There have only been one case in the study history where a male achieved alpha status without maternal support in the study history (Furuichi 1997, 2011). This period was when the alpha female had no adolescent or adult sons. The present observations also indicated a hostile relationship among males with supportive mothers (Chapter 3). Among chimpanzees, maternal support is known to be important for the survival of male offspring even after weaning (Goodall 1986; Nakamura et al. 2014; Crockford et al. 2020). Reports on the relationships between mothers and their adult sons also suggest that adult males try to maintain their relationships with mothers in some cases (Pusey 1983; Murray et al. 2008; Reddy and Sandel 2020). However, given that adult males are generally dominant over females in chimpanzees (Goodall 1986; Hayaki et al. 1989; Pusey 1990; Parish and de Waal 2000), maternal support might have a limited, indirect impact on male reproductive success. The substantial effect of maternal support on the reproductive success of sons in bonobos is likely made possible by the status of the females equal to or higher than the males (Furuichi 1997, 2011; White and Wood 2007; Surbeck and Hohmann 2013).

### 3. The form of male competition and risk management in chimpanzees and bonobos

When we compare male competition in bonobos with that of chimpanzees, the effects of male behavior on mating success differ substantially between the two species. Among chimpanzees, what matters most in male competition over mating success is the strength of the males themselves and their strategies, such as cooperation with other males (Tutin 1979; Watts 1998). Although male chimpanzees need to manage the risk of intense aggression, most males can have opportunities to succeed in mating competitions. In such a society, greeting and reconciliatory behaviors to both avoid the risk of conflicts and maintain affiliative relationships with other males would evolve (de Waal and

van Roosmalen 1979; Noë et al. 1980; de Waal 1989; Nishida et al. 1999; Wittig and Boesch 2005). In addition to these behaviors, the results of Chapter 2 have suggested that the decision of individuals on whether to participate in parties is also important for avoiding the risk of aggression. A previous study on spider monkeys (*Ateles* spp.), who exhibit male-philopatric social structures and strong fission–fusion tendencies similar to those of chimpanzees (Symington. 1990; Chapman et al. 1995), suggested that the FFD of spider monkeys function as a form of conflict avoidance by mitigating the effect of food competition (both scramble and contest), and maintain a low rate of aggression among adult females throughout the year (Asensio et al. 2008). Another study on spider monkeys reported that a young male individual was frequently observed alone after receiving aggression for several weeks before being killed (Valero et al. 2006). A high degree of FFD might evolve when the intragroup aggression is intense such as is the case in spider monkeys and chimpanzees.

In contrast, the aggression of males themselves and coalitions seem to have little effect on the mating success of bonobo males, when there are dominant females supporting their sons (Chapter 3). Bonobo males have a low risk of aggression, although only a handful of males with supportive mothers in a group monopolize success in the mating competition (Surbeck et al. 2011, 2017b; Ishizuka et al. 2018). In such a society, affiliative behaviors for coalition formation among males in intragroup competition would not be encouraged. This might also be the reason for the fact that mutual grooming, a behavior that symbolizes affinity between chimpanzee males, is rarely observed in bonobos (Ihobe 1992). Another study on the hormonal selection of male bonobos revealed that highranking males had lower testosterone levels in the presence of fertile females, and these males were more likely to groom unrelated females. This suggests that amicable relationships with females are more likely to lead to mating success than aggression (Surbeck et al. 2012a). Females seem to take the initiative even in the male competition over mating success in bonobo society. Most males who are not high-ranking might follow a large party for a small chance to mate, and that behavior might be a reason for a large and stable party of bonobos that includes most of the group members.

#### 4. Conclusion and further perspectives

This study has shown that the apparent substantial differences in the male behaviors for mating success and risk management in male-philopatric societies between chimpanzees and bonobos are determined by the differences in maternal support between the two species. Unlike chimpanzees, bonobos females are more gregarious than males and tend to range in a central part of mixed-sex parties. This tendency in bonobos makes the strong lifelong relationship between mothers and sons possible, and maternal support has a substantial influence on the reproductive success of their sons. Maternal support in mating competition in bonobos may also be an expression of the reproductive strategy of females, in which high-ranking females promote aggregation of females around themselves and place their sons there to provide more opportunities to produce offspring. These characteristics of society may also be related to various factors, including the high social status of females, coalitions among females against males, and prolonged receptivity of females. The evolution of these female behaviors and physiology requires further study to understand the differences in socio-sexual characteristics between chimpanzees and bonobos, and the variation and flexibility in male-male relationships of male-philopatric societies.

However, there are many variations in the social structure among populations or study sites of both species. The results of the current study cannot be considered to be the common characteristics of each species. For example, both male and female chimpanzees show considerable variation in their behaviors. Although I found a strong relationship between the dominance rank and the party attendance of males in the absence of females with MS in Kalinzu, and that low-ranking males frequently ranged alone or without other males, male chimpanzees in Mahale exhibit a high attendance rate, regardless of the presence of fertile females (Hanamura 2015). In addition, female chimpanzees at another study site in Côte d'Ivoire exhibit high gregariousness (Boesch and Boesch-Achermann 2000). Comparative studies among populations with different social structures should be conducted to examine the diversity and common characteristics of chimpanzee societies.

The same is true for bonobos; as mentioned in Chapter 3, the importance of maternal support differs between the populations. At Wamba, differences in mother-son relationships and maternal support were observed between groups (Ihobe 1992). Recent studies have also suggested that the presence of maternal support has less effect on the reproductive success of male offspring in other study sites than in Wamba (Surbeck et al. 2019). In such a society, male-male relationships might be different because the effects of male aggression and coalitions on mating competition are likely to be larger. The composition of males, especially age composition, may also influence inter-group variations in male-male relationships (Ihobe 1992). In addition, a comparison of male sociality across different environments is needed. Most studies of wild bonobos have been conducted in dense forest habitats where the food availability is stable and relatively high (White and Wrangham 1988; White 1998). This might be why most of the studies conducted to date have indicated a similar, low degree of FFD in bonobo society. However, bonobos live in diverse environments, including a mosaic forest, which consists of vegetation of both forest and savanna vegetation (Inogwabini et al. 2008; Serckx et al. 2014, 2016; Narat et al. 2015; Pennec et al. 2016; Onishi et al. 2020). In these environments, the degree of FFD in a group is likely to be different from other bonobo populations. Studying party participation of males in such populations would give us a new understanding of the male sociality of bonobos. Studying both species across different environments and societies is important for understanding the evolution of different male-male relationships in similar male-philopatric societies.

## References

Aguilar-Melo AR, Calmé S, Smith-Aguilar SE, Ramos-Fernandez G (2018) Fission-fusion dynamics as a temporally and spatially flexible behavioral strategy in spider monkeys. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 72:150. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00265-018-2562-y

Altmann J (1974) Observational study of behavior: sampling methods. Behaviour 49:227-266

Asensio N, Korstjens AH, Schaffner CM, Aureli F (2008) Intragroup aggression, fission-fusion dynamics and feeding competition in spider monkeys. Behaviour 145:983–1001.

https://doi.org/10.1163/156853908784089234

- Aureli F, Schaffner CM (2007) Aggression and conflict management at fusion in spider monkeys. Biol Lett 3:147–149. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsbl.2007.0041
- Aureli F, Schaffner CM, Boesch C, et al (2008) Fission-fusion dynamics new research frameworks. Curr Anthropol 49:627–654. https://doi.org/10.1086/586708
- Aureli F, Schaffner CM, Verpooten J, et al (2006) Raiding parties of male spider monkeys: Insights into human warfare? Am J Phys Anthropol 131:486–497. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajpa.20451

Barton K (2022) Multi-Model Inference (1.46.0). https://cran.r-

project.org/web/packages/MuMIn/index.html

Basabose AK (2004) Fruit availability and chimpanzee party size at Kahuzi montane forest, Democratic Republic of Congo. Primates 45:211–219. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10329-004-0087-7

Boesch C (1991) The effect of leopard predation on grouping patterns in forest chimpanzees. Behaviour 117:220–241

Boesch C, Boesch-Achermann H (2000) The Chimpanzees of the Tai Forest. Oxford University Press

- Bygott JD (1979) Agonistic behaviour, dominance, and social structure in wild chimpanzees of the Gombe National Park. In: The great apes. pp 405–428
- Campbell CJ (2006) Lethal Intragroup Aggression by Adult Male Spider Monkeys (Ateles geoffroyi). Am

J Primatol 68:1197-1201. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajp

- Caraco T, Wolf LL (1975) Ecological Determinants of Group Sizes of Foraging Lions. Am Nat 109:343– 352. https://doi.org/10.1086/283001
- Carter KD, Seddon JM, Frère CH, et al (2013) Fission-fusion dynamics in wild giraffes may be driven by kinship, spatial overlap and individual social preferences. Anim Behav 85:385–394.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anbehav.2012.11.011

Chapman CA, Chapman LJ, Wrangham RW (1995) Ecological constraints on group size: an analysis of spider monkey and chimpanzee subgroups. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 36:59–70.

https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00175729

Crockford C, Samuni L, Vigilant L, Wittig RM (2020) Postweaning maternal care increases male chimpanzee reproductive success. Sci Adv 6:. https://doi.org/10.1126/sciadv.aaz5746

David HA (1987) Ranking from Unbalanced Paired-Comparison Data. Biometrika 74:432-436

de Waal FBM (1982) Chimpanzee politics: power and sex among apes. Jonathan Cape, London de Waal FBM (1989) Peacemaking among primates. Harvard University Press, Cambridge, MA

- de Waal FBM, van Roosmalen A (1979) Reconciliation and consolation among chimpanzees. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 5:55–66. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00302695
- Deschner T, Heistermann M, Hodges K, Boesch C (2003) Timing and probability of ovulation in relation to sex skin swelling in wild West African chimpanzees, *Pan troglodytes verus*. Anim Behav 66:551–560. https://doi.org/10.1006/anbe.2003.2210
- Doran DM (1997) Influence of seasonality on activity patterns , feeding behavior , ranging , and grouping patterns in Tai chimpanzees. Int J Primatol 18:183–206. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1026368518431
- Duffy KG, Wrangham RW, Silk JB (2007) Male chimpanzees exchange political support for mating opportunities. Curr Biol 17:586–587

Dunbar RIM (1988) Primate social systems. Cornell University Press, New York

Fawcett K, Muhumuza G (2000) Death of a wild chimpanzee community member: Possible outcome of intense sexual competition. Am J Primatol 51:243–247. https://doi.org/10.1002/1098-

2345(200008)51:4<243::AID-AJP3>3.0.CO;2-P

Furuichi T (1989) Social interactions and the life history of female *Pan paniscus* in Wamba, Zaire. Int J Primatol 10:173–197. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02735199

- Furuichi T (1992) The prolonged estrus of females and factors influencing mating in a wild unit-group of bonobos (*Pan paniscus*) in Wamba, Zaire. In: Itoigawa N, Sugiyama Y, Sackett G, Thompson R (eds) Topics in primatology Vol. 2: behavior, ecology, and conservation. University of Tokyo
  Press, Tokyo, pp 179–190
- Furuichi T (1997) Agonistic interactions and matrifocal dominance rank of wild bonobos (*Pan paniscus*) at Wamba. Int J Primatol 18:855–875
- Furuichi T (2009) Factors underlying party size differences between chimpanzees and bonobos: A review and hypotheses for future study. Primates 50:197–209. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10329-009-0141-6
- Furuichi T (2011) Female contributions to the peaceful nature of bonobo society. Evol Anthropol 20:131-

142. https://doi.org/10.1002/evan.20308

Furuichi T (2019) Bonobo and Chimpanzee: the lessons of social coexistence. Springer, New York

- Furuichi T, Hashimoto C (2002) Why female bonobos have a lower copulation rate during estrus than chimpanzees. In: Boesch C, Hohmann G, Marchant LF (eds) Behavioural diversity in chimpanzees and bonobos. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, pp 156–167
- Furuichi T, Hashimoto C, Tashiro Y (2001) Extended application of a marked-nest census method to examine seasonal changes in habitat use by chimpanzees. Int J Primatol 22:913–928.

https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1012057403512

- Furuichi T, Idani G, Ihobe H, et al (2012) Long-term studies on wild bonobos at Wamba, Luo Scientific
  Reserve, DR Congo: towards the understanding of female life history in a male-philopatric species.
  In: Kappeler PM, Watts DP (eds) Long-term field studies of primates. Springer, Berlin, pp 413–433
  Furuichi T, Ihobe H (1994) Variation in male relationships in bonobos and chimpanzees. Behaviour
  130:211–228. https://doi.org/10.1163/156853994X00532
- Furuichi T, Mulavwa, M;Yangozene K, Yamba-Yamba M, et al (2008) Relationships among fruit
  abundance, ranging rate, and party size and composition of bonobos at Wamba. In: Furuichi T,
  Thompson J (eds) The bonobos: behavior, ecology, and conservation. Springer, New York, pp 135–149
- Gerloff U, Hartung B, Fruth B, et al (1999) Intracommunity relationships, dispersal pattern and paternity success in a wild living community of Bonobos (*Pan paniscus*) determined from DNA analysis of faecal samples. Proc R Soc B Biol Sci 266:1189–1195. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.1999.0762
- Gilby IC, Wrangham RW (2008) Association patterns among wild chimpanzees (*Pan troglodytes schweinfurthii*) reflect sex differences in cooperation. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 62:1831–1842. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00265-008-0612-6
- Goodall J (1986) The chimpanzees of Gombe: patterns of behavior. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK

- Hanamura S (2015) Fission-fusion grouping. In: Mahale chimpanzees. 50 years of research. Cambridge University Press
- Hancock T (2022) Generalized Linear Mixed Models using Template Model Builder. https://cran.rproject.org/web/packages/glmmTMB/glmmTMB.pdf
- Hasegawa M, Kutsukake N (2015) Bayesian competitiveness estimation predicts dominance turnover among wild male chimpanzees. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 69:89–99. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00265-014-1821-9
- Hasegawa T (1990) Sperm competition and mating behavior. In: Nishida T (ed) The Chimpanzees of the Mahale Mountains; Sexual and Life History Strategies. University of Tokyo Press, Tokyo, pp 115 – 132
- Hashimoto C (1995) Population census of the chimpanzees in the Kalinzu Forest, Uganda: Comparison between methods with nest counts. Primates 36:477–488. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02382870
- Hashimoto C (1997) Context and Development of Sexual Behavior of Wild Bonobos (*Pan paniscus*) at Wamba, Zaire. 18:
- Hashimoto C, Furuichi T (2006) Comparison of behavioral sequence of copulation between chimpanzees and bonobos. Primates 47:51–55. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10329-005-0144-x
- Hashimoto C, Furuichi T (2015) Sex differences in ranging and association patterns in chimpanzees in comparison with bonobos. In: Dispersing Primate Females. Springer, Tokyo

- Hashimoto C, Furuichi T, Tashiro Y (2001) What factors affect the size of chimpanzee parties in the Kalinzu Forest, Uganda? Examination of fruit abundance and number of estrous females. Int J Primatol 22:947–959. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1012061504420
- Hashimoto C, Ryu H, Mouri K, et al (2022) Physical, behavioral, and hormonal changes in the resumption of sexual receptivity during postpartum infertility in female bonobos at Wamba. Primates 63:109–121. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10329-021-00968-w
- Hashimoto C, Suzuki S, Takenoshita Y, et al (2003) How fruit abundance affects the chimpanzee party size: a comparison between four study sites. Primates 44:77–81. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10329-002-0026-4
- Hashimoto C, Tashiro Y, Hibino E, et al (2008) Longitudinal structure of a unit-group of bonobos: male philopatry and possible fusion of unit-groups. In: The bonobos: behavior, ecology, and conservation. Springer, New York, pp 107–119
- Hayaki H, Huffman MA, Nishida T (1989) Dominance among male chimpanzees in the Mahale Mountains National Park, Tanzania: A preliminary study. Primates 30:187–197.

https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02381303

Holekamp KE, Smith JE, Strelioff CC, et al (2012) Society, demography and genetic structure in the spotted hyena. Mol Ecol 21:613–632. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-294X.2011.05240.x

- Idani G (1990) Relations between unit-groups of bonobos at Wamba, Zaire: encounters and temporary fusions. Afr Study Monogr 11:153–186
- Ihobe H (1992) Male-male relationships among wild bonobos (Pan paniscus) at Wamba, Republic of

Zaire. Primates 33:163-179. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02382747

- Inogwabini B-I, Bewa M, Longwango M, et al (2008) The bonobos of the lake Tumba–Lake Maindombe hinterland: threats and opportunities for population conservation. In: Furuichi T, Thompson J (eds) The Bonobos: Behavior, Ecology, and Conservation. Springer, pp 273–290
- Ishizuka S, Kawamoto Y, Sakamaki T, et al (2018) Paternity and kin structure among neighbouring groups in wild bonobos at Wamba. R Soc Open Sci 5:171006. https://doi.org/10.1098/rsos.171006
- Ishizuka S, Kawamoto Y, Toda K, Furuichi T (2019) Bonobos' saliva remaining on the pith of terrestrial herbaceous vegetation can serve as non-invasive wild genetic resources. Primates 60:7–13.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s10329-018-00704-x

- Itoh N, Nishida T (2007) Chimpanzee grouping patterns and food availability in Mahale Mountains National Park, Tanzania. Primates 48:87–96. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10329-006-0031-0
- Kaburu SSK, Inoue S, Newton-Fisher NE (2013) Death of the alpha: Within-community lethal violence among chimpanzees of the Mahale mountains national park. Am J Primatol 75:789–797. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajp.22135

- Kano T (1982) The social group of pygmy chimpanzees (*Pan paniscus*) of Wamba. Primates 23:171–188. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02381159
- Kano T (1992) The Last Ape: Pygmy Chimpanzee Behavior and Ecology. Stanford University Press,

Stanford, CA

Kawanaka K (1989) Age differences in social interactions of young males in a chimpanzee unit-group at the Mahale Mountains National Park, Tanzania. Primates 30:285–305.

https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02381256

Krause J, Ruxton GD (2002) Living in Groups. Aldine Publishers, Chicago, Illinois, Oxford, UK

Krebs JR, Davies NB, West SA (2012) An Introduction to Behavioural Ecology, 4th edition. Wiley-

Blackwell

Kummer H (1971) Primate Societies: Group Techniques of Ecological Adaptation. Aldine Publishers,

Chicago, Illinois

Kuroda S (1979) Grouping of the pygmy chimpanzees. Primates 20:161-183.

https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02373371

Kuroda S (1980) Social behavior of the pygmy chimpanzees. Primates 21:181-197

Langergraber KE, Mitani JC, Vigilant L (2007) The limited impact of kinship on cooperation in wild

chimpanzees. Proc Natl Acad Sci 104:7786-7790. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0611449104

- Langergraber KE, Watts DP, Vigilant L, et al (2017) Group augmentation, collective action, and territorial boundary patrols by male chimpanzees. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 114:7337–7342. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1701582114
- Lehmann J, Boesch C (2004) To fission or to fusion: effect of community size on wild chimpanzee (*Pan troglodytes verus*) social organisation. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 56:207–216.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s00265-004-0781-x

- Lehmann J, Korstjens AH, Dunbar RIM (2007) Fission-fusion social systems as a strategy for coping with ecological constraints: A primate case. Evol Ecol 21:613–634. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10682-006-9141-9
- Lowe AE, Hobaiter C, Newton-Fisher NE (2019) Countering infanticide: Chimpanzee mothers are sensitive to the relative risks posed by males on differing rank trajectories. Am J Phys Anthropol 168:3–9. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajpa.23723
- Mann J, Connor RC, Tyack PL, Whitehead H (2000) Cetacean Societies. University of Chicago Press, Chicago
- Matsumoto-Oda A, Hosaka K, Huffman MA, Kawanaka K (1998) Factors affecting party size in chimpanzees of the Mahale mountains. Int J Primatol 19:999–1011.

https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1020322203166

Matthews JK, Ridley A, Kaplin BA, Grueter CC (2021) Ecological and reproductive drivers of fissionfusion dynamics in chimpanzees (*Pan troglodytes schweinfurthii*) inhabiting a montane forest.

Behav Ecol Sociobiol 75:23. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00265-020-02964-4

- Mitani JC (2009) Cooperation and competition in chimpanzees: Current understanding and future challenges. Evol Anthropol 18:215–227. https://doi.org/10.1002/evan.20229
- Mitani JC, Watts DP (2005) Correlates of territorial boundary patrol behaviour in wild chimpanzees.

Anim Behav 70:1079-1086. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anbehav.2005.02.012

- Mitani JC, Watts DP, Amsler SJ (2010) Lethal intergroup aggression leads to territorial expansion in wild chimpanzees. Curr Biol 20:507–508. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2010.04.021
- Mulavwa M, Furuichi T, Yangozene K (2008) Seasonal changes in fruit production and party size of bonobos at Wamba. In: Furuichi T, Thompson J (eds) The Bonobos. Springer, New York, pp 121–134
- Muller MN, Mitani JC (2005) Conflict and cooperation in wild chimpanzees. Adv Study Behav 35:275– 331. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0065-3454(05)35007-8
- Muller MN, Wrangham RW (2004) Dominance, cortisol and stress in wild chimpanzees (*Pan troglodytes schweinfurthii*). Behav Ecol Sociobiol 55:332–340. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00265-003-0713-1
- Murray CM, Gilby IC, Mane S V., Pusey AE (2008) Adult Male Chimpanzees Inherit Maternal Ranging Patterns. Curr Biol 18:20–24. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2007.11.044

- Nakamura M, Hayaki H, Hosaka K, et al (2014) Brief Communication: Orphaned male Chimpanzees die young even after weaning. Am J Phys Anthropol 153:139–143. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajpa.22411
- Narat V, Guillot J, Pennec F, et al (2015) Intestinal helminths of wild bonobos in forest-savanna mosaic: risk assessment of cross-species transmission with local people in the Democratic Republic of the Congo. Ecohealth 12:621–633. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10393-015-1058-8
- Newton-Fisher NE (1999) Association by male chimpanzees: A social tactic? Behaviour 136:705-730.

https://doi.org/10.1163/156853999501531

- Newton-Fisher NE (2004) Hierarchy and social status in Budongo chimpanzees. Primates 45:81–87. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10329-003-0064-6
- Newton-Fisher NE, Reynolds V, Plumptre AJ (2000) Food supply and chimpanzee (*Pan troglodytes schweinfurthii*) party size in the Budongo Forest Reserve, Uganda. Int J Primatol 21:613–628. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1005561203763
- Nishida T (1968) The social group of wild chimpanzees in the Mahali Mountains. Primates 9:167–224. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01730971
- Nishida T (1970) Social behavior and relationship among wild chimpanzees of the Mahali mountains.

Primates 11:47-87. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01730675

Nishida T (1983) Alpha status and agonistic alliance in wild chimpanzees (*Pan troglodytes schweinfurthii*). Primates 24:318–336. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02381978

- Nishida T (2008) Chimpanzee no Shakai (the society of chimpanzees) (in Japanese). Toho Shuppan, Osaka, Japan
- Nishida T (2012) Chimpanzees of the Lakeshore: Natural History and Culture at Mahale. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK
- Nishida T, Hosaka K (1996) Coalition strategies among adult male chimpanzees of the Mahale Mountains, Tanzania. In: McGrew WC, Marchant LF, Nishida T (eds) Great Ape Societies. ambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, pp 114–134
- Nishida T, Kano T, Goodall J, et al (1999) Ethogram and ethnography of Mahale chimpanzees. Anthropol Sci 107:141–188. https://doi.org/10.1537/ase.107.141
- Nishida T, Takasaki H, Takahata Y (1990) Demography and reproductive profiles. In: Nishida T (ed) The Chimpanzees of the Mahale Mountains : Sexual and Life History Strategies. University of Tokyo Press, Toyko, pp 63–97
- Nishie H, Nakamura M (2018) A newborn infant chimpanzee snatched and cannibalized immediately after birth: Implications for "maternity leave" in wild chimpanzee. Am J Phys Anthropol 165:194– 199. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajpa.23327
- Noë R, de Waal FBM, van Hooff JARAM (1980) Types of dominance in a chimpanzee colony. Folia Primatol 34:90–110. https://doi.org/10.1159/000155949

Onishi E, Brooks J, Leti I, et al (2020) <Note>Nkala Forest: Introduction of a forest-savanna mosaic field site of wild bonobos and its future prospects. Pan Africa News 27:2–5.

https://doi.org/10.5134/254101

- Otali E, Gilchrist JS (2006) Why chimpanzee (*Pan troglodytes schweinfurthii*) mothers are less gregarious than nonmothers and males: The infant safety hypothesis. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 59:561–570. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00265-005-0081-0
- Parish AR (1994) Sex and food control in the "uncommon chimpanzee": How Bonobo females overcome

a phylogenetic legacy of male dominance. Ethol Sociobiol 15:157-179.

https://doi.org/10.1016/0162-3095(94)90038-8

Parish AR, de Waal FBM (2000) The other "closest living relative": How bonobos (*Pan paniscus*) challenge traditional assumptions about females, dominance, intra- and intersexual interactions, and hominid evolution. Ann N Y Acad Sci 907:97–113. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-

6632.2000.tb06618.x

Parra GJ, Corkeron PJ, Arnold P (2011) Grouping and fission-fusion dynamics in Australian snubfin and Indo-Pacific humpback dolphins. Anim Behav 82:1423–1433.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anbehav.2011.09.027

Pennec F, Krief S, Hladik A, et al (2016) Floristic and structural vegetation typology of bonobo habitats in a forest-Savanna Mosaic (Bolobo territory, D.R.Congo). Plant Ecol Evol 149:199–215.

https://doi.org/10.5091/plecevo.2016.1157

Pusey AE (1983) Mother-offspring relationships in chimpanzees after weaning. Anim Behav 31:363–377. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0003-3472(83)80055-4

Pusey AE (1990) Behavioural changes at adolescence in chimpanzees. Behaviour 115:203-246

- Reddy RB, Sandel AA (2020) Social relationships between chimpanzee sons and mothers endure but change during adolescence and adulthood. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 74:. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00265-020-02937-7
- Sakamaki T, Ryu H, Toda K, et al (2018) Increased frequency of intergroup encounters in Wild bonobos (*Pan paniscus*) around the yearly peak in fruit abundance at Wamba. Int J Primatol 39:685–704. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10764-018-0058-2
- Sakura O (1994) Factors affecting party size and composition of chimpanzees (*Pan troglodytes verus*) Bossou, Guinea. Int J Primatol 15:167–183. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02735272
- Santorelli CJ, Aureli F, Ramos-Fernández G, Schaffner CM (2013) Individual variation of whinnies reflects differences in membership between spider monkey (*Ateles geoffroyi*) communities. Int J Primatol 34:1172–1189. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10764-013-9736-2

Schubert G, Vigilant L, Boesch C, et al (2013) Co-residence between males and their mothers and grandmothers is more frequent in bonobos than chimpanzees. PLoS One 8:1–11.

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0083870

- Schülke O, Bhagavatula J, Vigilant L, Ostner J (2010) Social bonds enhance reproductive success in male macaques. Curr Biol 20:2207–2210. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2010.10.058
- Serckx A, Huynen MC, Bastin JF, et al (2014) Nest grouping patterns of bonobos (Pan paniscus) in

relation to fruit availability in a forest-savannah mosaic. PLoS One 9:.

https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0093742

Serckx A, Huynen MC, Beudels-Jamar RC, et al (2016) Bonobo nest site selection and the importance of predictor scales in primate ecology. Am J Primatol 78:1326–1343.

https://doi.org/10.1002/ajp.22585

- Shimooka Y (2005) Sexual differences in ranging of *Ateles belzebuth belzebuth* at La Macarena, Colombia. Int J Primatol 26:385–406. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10764-005-2930-0
- Smith JE, Kolowski JM, Graham KE, et al (2008) Social and ecological determinants of fission-fusion dynamics in the spotted hyaena. Anim Behav 76:619–636.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anbehav.2008.05.001

Strier KB, Lee PC, Ives AR (2014) Behavioral flexibility and the evolution of primate social states. PLoS One 9:1–14. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0114099

- Sugardjito J, te Boekhorst IJA, van Hooff JARAM (1987) Ecological constraints on the grouping of wild orang-utans (*Pongo pygmaeus*) in the Gunung Leuser National Park, Sumatra, Indonesia. Int J Primatol 8:17–41. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02737112
- Sugiyama Y (1968) Social organization of chimpanzees in the Budongo Forest, Uganda. Primates 9:225– 258. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01730972
- Surbeck M, Boesch C, Crockford C, et al (2019) Males with a mother living in their group have higher paternity success in bonobos but not chimpanzees. Curr Biol 29:R354–R355.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2019.03.040

- Surbeck M, Boesch C, Girard-Buttoz C, et al (2017a) Comparison of male conflict behavior in chimpanzees (*Pan troglodytes*) and bonobos (*Pan paniscus*), with specific regard to coalition and post-conflict behavior. Am J Primatol 79:. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajp.22641
- Surbeck M, Deschner T, Schubert G, et al (2012a) Mate competition, testosterone and intersexual relationships in bonobos, *Pan paniscus*. Anim Behav 83:659–669.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anbehav.2011.12.010

Surbeck M, Deschner T, Weltring A, Hohmann G (2012b) Social correlates of variation in urinary cortisol in wild male bonobos (*Pan paniscus*). Horm Behav 62:27–35.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yhbeh.2012.04.013

- Surbeck M, Hohmann G (2013) Intersexual dominance relationships and the influence of leverage on the outcome of conflicts in wild bonobos (*Pan paniscus*). Behav Ecol Sociobiol 67:1767–1780. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00265-013-1584-8
- Surbeck M, Langergraber KE, Fruth B, et al (2017b) Male reproductive skew is higher in bonobos than chimpanzees. Curr Biol 27:R640–R641. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cub.2017.05.039
- Surbeck M, Mundry R, Hohmann G (2011) Mothers matter! Maternal support, dominance status and mating success in male bonobos (*Pan paniscus*). Proc R Soc B Biol Sci 278:590–598.

https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2010.1572

- Symington. M (1990) Fission-fusion social organization in Ateles and Pan. Int J Primatol 11:47-61
- Takahata Y (1990) Adult males' social relations with adult females. In: The Chimpanzees of the Mahale Mountains: Sexual and Life History Strategies. pp 133–148
- Tokuyama N, Furuichi T (2017) Leadership of old females in collective departures in wild bonobos (*Pan paniscus*) at Wamba. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 71:55. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00265-017-2277-5
- Tokuyama N, Sakamaki T, Furuichi T (2019) Inter-group aggressive interaction patterns indicate male mate defense and female cooperation across bonobo groups at Wamba, Democratic Republic of the Congo. Am J Phys Anthropol 170:535–550. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajpa.23929

Trivers RL (1985) Social Evolution. B. Cummings Publishing, Melno Park

- Tutin CEG (1979) Mating patterns and reproductive strategies in a community of wild chimpanzees (*Pan troglodytes schweinfurthii*). Behav Ecol Sociobiol 6:29–38. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00293242
- Tutin CEG, McGinnis PR (1981) Chimpanzee reproduction in the wild. In: Graham CE (Ed. . (ed) Reproductive Biology of the Great Apes: Comparative and Biomedical Perspectives. Academic Press, New York
- Valero A, Schaffner CM, Vick LG, et al (2006) Intragroup lethal aggression in wild spider monkeys. Am J Primatol 68:732–737. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajp
- van Hooff JARAM, van Schaik CP (1994) Male bonds: Afilliative relationships among nonhuman primate males. Behaviour 130:309–337. https://doi.org/10.1163/156853994X00587
- van Schaik CP, van Hooff J (1983) On the ultimate causes of primate social systems. Behaviour 85:91-

117

- Vinet L, Zhedanov A (2011) A "missing" family of classical orthogonal polynomials. J Phys A Math Theor 44:120–144. https://doi.org/10.1088/1751-8113/44/8/085201
- Watts DP (1998) Coalitionary mate guarding by male chimpanzees at Ngogo, Kibale National Park,

Uganda. Behav Ecol Sociobiol 44:43-55. https://doi.org/10.1007/s002650050513

- Watts DP (2004) Intracommunity coalitionary killing of an adult male chimpanzee at Ngogo, Kibale National Park, Uganda. Int J Primatol 25:507–521.
  - https://doi.org/10.1023/B:IJOP.0000023573.56625.59

White FJ (1988) Party composition and dynamics in *Pan paniscus*. Int J Primatol 9:179–193.

https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02737400

- White FJ (1998) Seasonality and socioecology: The importance of variation in fruit abundance to bonobo sociality. Int J Primatol 19:1013–1027. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1020374220004
- White FJ, Wood KD (2007) Female feeding priority in bonobos, *Pan paniscus*, and the question of female dominance. Am J Primatol 69:837–850. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajp
- White FJ, Wrangham RW (1988) Feeding competition and patch size in the chimpanzee species *Pan paniscus* and *Pan troglodytes*. Behaviour 105:148–164. https://doi.org/10.1163/156853988x00494
- Williams JM, Lonsdorf E V., Wilson ML, et al (2008) Causes of death in the Kasekela chimpanzees of

Gombe National Park, Tanzania. Am J Primatol 70:766-777. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajp.20573

- Wilson ML, Hauser MD, Wrangham RW (2001) Does participation in intergroup conflict depend on numerical assessment, range location, or rank for wild chimpanzees? Anim Behav 61:1203–1216. https://doi.org/10.1006/anbe.2000.1706
- Wittemyer G, Douglas-Hamilton I, Getz WM (2005) The socioecology of elephants: Analysis of the processes creating multitiered social structures. Anim Behav 69:1357–1371.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.anbehav.2004.08.018

Wittig RM, Boesch C (2005) How to repair relationships - Reconciliation in wild chimpanzees (*Pan troglodytes*). Ethology 111:736–763. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1439-0310.2005.01093.x

Wrangham RW (1999) Evolution of coalitionary killing. Am J Phys Anthropol Suppl 29:1-30.

https://doi.org/10.1002/(sici)1096-8644(1999)110:29+<1::aid-ajpa2>3.3.co;2-5

Wrangham RW, Clark AP, Isabirye-Basuta G (1992) Female social relationships and social organization

of Kibale Forest chimpanzees. In: Nishida T, McGrew W, Marler P, et al. (eds) Topics in

Primatology, Vol. 1: Human Origins. University of Tokyo Press, Tokyo, pp 81-98

Xiang ZF, Yang BH, Yu Y, et al (2014) Males collectively defend their one-male units against bachelor males in a multi-level primate society. Am J Primatol 76:609–617.

https://doi.org/10.1002/ajp.22254